<u>2015 – 2018</u>

COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT

UNIT J (CLASSIFIED MANAGERS)

LOS ANGELES UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

AND

ASSOCIATED ADMINISTRATORS OF LOS ANGELES

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE		<u>PAGE</u>
	AGREEMENT	1
I.	RECOGNITION	1
II.	EFFECT OF AGREEMENT	4
III.	DISTRICT RIGHTS	6
IV.	AALA RIGHTS	9
V.	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	11
VI.	WORK STOPPAGE	17
VII.	NON-DISCRIMINATION	18
VIII.	UNION SECURITY AND DUES DEDUCTION	19
IX.	HOURS OF WORK	22
X.	EVALUATION PROCEDURES	24
XI.	TRANSFER PROCEDURES	29
XII.	SUBCONTRACTING	31
XIII.	LEAVES OF ABSENCE	32
XIV.	WAGES AND SALARIES	50
XV.	HEALTH AND WELFARE	54
XVI.	HOLIDAYS	64
XVII.	VACATION	66
XVIII.	SAFETY CONDITIONS	70
XIX.	TUITION REIMBURSEMENT	71
XX.	RECLASSIFICATION PROCEDURE	73

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>ARTICLE</u>		<u>PAGE</u>
XXI.	JOB STEWARDS	74
XXII.	TERM OF AGREEMENT	75
APPENDIX A	2016-2017 WAGES AND SALARIES	76
APPENDIX B	2015-2018 MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING	79

AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into this 14th day of February, 2017 by and between the Board of Education of the Los Angeles Unified School District, which together with its administrative staff and representatives will be referred to in this Agreement as "the District" and Associated Administrators of Los Angeles, which together with its officers and representatives will be referred to in this Agreement as "AALA" or "the Union".

ARTICLE I

RECOGNITION

1.0 <u>The Unit</u>: Pursuant to applicable California statutes, regulations, and the parties' recognition agreement dated August 12, 2011, the District acknowledges that it has recognized the Union as the exclusive representative of classified management personnel in a bargaining unit comprised of all regular employees in probationary and permanent status, including part-time employees, employed in the following classes:

4828 4829	Applications Server Administrator Applications Server Specialist	1095	Computer Applications Specialist (Facilities)
1890	Area Facilities Services Director	<u>1097</u>	Computer Applications Specialist
2360	Assistant Contract Administration		(Finance)
	Manager	<u>1146</u>	Computer Applications Specialist
1410	Assistant Director, Design Standards		(Internet/Intranet)
	and Technical Specifications	<u>4845</u>	Computer Applications Specialist
5170	Assistant Stores Operations Manager		(Payroll/SAP)
5716	Assistant Truck Operations Manager	1250	Computer Applications Specialist
1630	Chief Building/Construction Inspector		(Pupil Services/AB 922)
1505	Chief Boundary Coordinator	1177	Computer Applications Specialist
1934	Chief Estimator		(Student Data Warehousing)
1164	Chief Technology Director	1183	Coordinator of IT, Security
1902	Complex Project Manager	1184	Database Administrator
1055	Computer Applications Administrator	1640	Deputy Chief Building/Construction
	SAP		Inspector
4832	Computer Applications Specialist	1987	Deputy Director of Acquisition and
1050	Computer Applications Specialist		Relocation
	(Accounting)	4805	Deputy Director of Data Center
<u>1099</u>	Computer Applications Specialist		Operations
	(Certificated Personnel)		

02-28-17

Article I - Recognition

4806	Deputy Director of IT, Customer	1175	Manager of Customer Support
	Support		Services
1995	Deputy Director of IT, Infrastructure	1065	Manager of Data Center Operations
	Project Management	2108	Manager of Telecommunications
4811	Deputy Director of IT, Training	1988	Medi-Cal Reimbursement and Cost
4813	Deputy Director Student Information		Recovery Manager
	Systems	4870	Network Operations Manager
1407	Design and Technical Specification	4308	Nutrition Services Manager
	Coordinator	4827	Operating Systems Administrator
1948	Director of Community Outreach	1074	
1994	Director of IT,		Operating Systems Specialist
	Infrastructure Project Management	5107	Procurement Policy Officer
1201	Director if IT, Network Operations	2199	Purchasing Services Manager
1201	Network Operations	1620	Relocatable Housing Program
1985	Director of Leasing & Asset		Manager
1303	Management	4750	Reprographic Services Manager
1952	Director of Master Planning &	1628	Resident Construction Engineer
1332	Demographics	4891	SAP Basis Administrator
5113	Director of Materiel Management and	4846	SAP Enterprise Portal Specialist
3113	Purchasing*	4836	SAP Functional Analyst (BN, BW, ESS,
1980	Director of Non-Academic Facilities		and Security)
1960		4837	SAP Functional Analyst (eRC, PR/OM)
2240	Planning	4839	SAP Functional Analyst (FI/CO Budget)
2340	Director of Programming and	4838	SAP Functional Analyst (TM/PY)
2000	Operations	2028	School Business and Operations
2898	Director of Translations		Manager
4871	E-Mail Administrator	2094	School Volunteer Program Director
3013	Environmental Compliance Program	1967	Senior Contract Administration
	Administrator	2507	Manager
1793	Environmental Health Manager,	1413	Senior Facilities Project Manager
	Environmental Programs	4311	Senior Food Services Supervisor
1712	Environmental Health Manager,	1173	Senior IT Infrastructure
	Safety and Industrial Hygiene	11/3	Project/Program Manager
1417	Facilities Project Manager I	3021	Senior Maintenance Planner
1415	Facilities Project Manager II		
1964	Facilities Support Services Financial	1087	Senior Systems Specialist
	Specialist	4823	Senior Systems Specialist-FileNet
1115	Fiscal Services Manager	1202	Senior Technical Project Manager
5751	Fleet Maintenance Manager	1956	Senior Technical Project Manager-
4328	Food Production Manager	2010	Facilities
4310	Food Services Program Manager	3018	Site Assessment Program
1172	IT Infrastructure Project/Program		Administrator
	Manager	2195	Small Business Manager
1950	Local District Facilities Director	1983	Special Assistant, Facilities Services
3118	Maintenance Manager	1969	Special Facilities Project Manager
1063	Manager of Computer Repair Services	1200	Strategic Planning Systems Engineer
	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	1052	Systems and Programming Director

02-28-17

Article I - Recognition

1060	Systems and Programming Manager	
1075	Systems Science Specialist	
1054	System Standards Manager	*The individual in this classification will
1190	Technical Project Manager	continue membership in Unit J until their
1179	Technical Specialist	promotion from the classification, separation,
2201	Textbook Services Manager	termination, or retirement from the District.
5717	Transportation Dispatch Manager	Employees filling positions vacated by these
5710	Transportation Services Manager	incumbents will be assigned to the
1154	Treasury Manager*	appropriate unit designation.
5713	Truck Operations Manager	

- 1.1 <u>Excluded</u>: All certificated employees (including but not limited to those in the AALA Certificated Supervisory Unit), and all classified employees in classifications other than those listed above.
- 2.0 <u>Changes to the Unit</u>: The parties agree that this represents the appropriate unit. The unit may be revised only by mutual agreement or by a Public Employment Relations Board unit clarification decision, but it is agreed that neither party may file for a unit clarification proceeding involving this unit except when the District creates new classifications. When the Union contends that certain classifications should be accreted to the unit, it may submit a written request for determination of the classification to the Office of Labor Relations between November 1 and December 31 of each year. Decisions will be provided by March 1 the following year. Disputes over unit composition and alleged violations of this Article are not subject to the grievance and arbitration procedures of this Agreement.
- 3.0 <u>"Employees" Defined</u>: Unless the context clearly indicates otherwise, the terms "employee" or "employees" will normally be used in this Agreement to indicate persons who are included within the unit, and the term "Personnel" will normally be used in a broader sense to include employees as defined above plus all other persons utilized by the District to provide services.
- 4.0 Employees with more than one (1) job assignment, but who function for a majority of the work period in any of the classifications listed in Section 1.0 shall be considered in the unit. Should an employee's job involve an equal number of hours in different assignments, the employee shall be considered as included in the unit only if that employee has functioned in one of the foregoing classifications for the longest period of time based upon the date of regular assignment.

02-28-17

ARTICLE II

EFFECT OF AGREEMENT

- 1.0 <u>Separability and Savings:</u> If any provision of this Agreement should be held invalid by operation of law or by any tribunal of competent jurisdiction, or if compliance with or enforcement of any provision should be restrained by any tribunal of competent jurisdiction pending a final determination as to its validity, the remainder of this Agreement or the application of such Article or Section as to persons or circumstances other than those as to which it has been held invalid or as to which compliance with or enforcement of has been restrained, shall not be affected thereby.
- 1.1 In such event, the District and AALA shall, upon request of either party, commence negotiations regarding the means of compliance with such law or decision.
- 2.0 <u>Effect Upon Negotiations:</u> The Union agrees that this Agreement is intended to cover all matters relating to wages, hours and all other terms and conditions of employment and that during the term of the Agreement, neither the District nor the Union will be required to meet and negotiate on any further matters affecting these or any other subjects not specifically set forth in this Agreement, even though such subjects or matters may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of either or both the District or the Union at the time they met and negotiated on and executed this Agreement, or even though such subjects or matters were proposed and later withdrawn. Nothing herein is intended to prevent the parties from meeting and negotiating during the term of this Agreement pursuant to mutual consent.
- 3.0 <u>Limited Reopeners</u>: By this Agreement, the parties resolve all outstanding bargaining issues between them, and jointly recognize full and complete performance and satisfaction of their bargaining duties except as expressly provided below. This Agreement completes negotiations between the District and AALA for the term hereof and embodies their entire agreement and understanding. However, there shall be negotiations during the term of this Agreement as follows:
 - a. Limited reopener negotiations (per Article XXII) and negotiations for a successor agreement;
 - b. Negotiations regarding the means of compliance with decisions or laws which have invalidated a portion of this Agreement; and
 - c. Any other subjects which AALA and the District may mutually agree to negotiate.

03-02-17

Article II – Effect of Agreement

- 4.0 <u>Revisions to the Agreement</u>: As a result of negotiations pursuant to Section 1.0 above, the District and AALA may change or supplement any provisions of this Agreement by mutual written agreement; accordingly, no employee shall be deemed to have a vested right to retain any provision of this Agreement.
- 5.0 <u>Effect Upon Individual Contracts</u>: Any individual contract between the District and an employee dealing with services covered by this Agreement shall be subject to and consistent with the terms and conditions of this Agreement. If an individual contract contains any terms inconsistent with this Agreement, then this Agreement shall be deemed controlling. However, this Agreement does not establish individual annual contracts.
- 6.0 <u>Effect Upon District Policies and Rules</u>: The District may determine and revise any of its policies, rules, regulations, or procedures. However, in the event of a conflict between the terms of this Agreement and any District policies, rules, regulations or procedures, the terms of this Agreement shall prevail. To the extent any term of this Agreement conflicts with any valid provision of the California Education Code, the Education Code provision shall prevail.
- 7.0 <u>Effect Upon Personnel Commission Rules:</u> Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the subject matter in a Personnel Commission Rule falls within the scope of representation, as defined in California Government Code Section 3543.2, that rule shall be applicable as follows:
 - a. If this Agreement deals with the subject matter of a provision of a Personnel Commission rule, then that provision shall not apply to employees in this unit;
 - b. If the Personnel Commission rule provides for a non-procedural benefit, and this Agreement does not provide for the benefit, the benefit shall not be available to employees in this unit, unless required by law;
 - c. If the Personnel Commission rule prescribes a procedure and this Agreement does not, the rule shall apply to employees in this unit;
 - d. Where a conflict exists between a Personnel Commission rule and an express provision of this Agreement, then this Agreement shall prevail; or
 - e. In the event that a Personnel Commission rule that is specifically incorporated into this Agreement is modified by the Personnel Commission during the term of this Agreement, the applicability of such modification to the unit will be subject to agreement between the Union and the District.

03-02-17

ARTICLE III

DISTRICT RIGHTS

- 1.0 <u>General</u>: The intention of this Article is to provide that the District retains all rights and powers which have not been limited by the other Articles of this Agreement. The provisions of this Article are not intended to expand the rights of the District beyond statutory and constitutional limits, or in any manner to waive or diminish the rights of the Union or the employees as provided in the other Articles of this Agreement. In the event that there is a conflict between the rights of the District under this Article and the rights of the Union or employees as set forth elsewhere in this Agreement, the provisions of the other Articles of this Agreement shall prevail.
- 2.0 <u>District Rights</u>: It is agreed that all matters which are beyond the scope of negotiations under Government Code Section 3543.2, and also all rights which are not expressly limited by the terms of this Agreement are retained by the District. Such retained rights include, but are not limited to, the right to determine the following matters:
 - a. The legal, operational, geographical, and organizational structure of the District, including the chain of command, division of authority, organizational divisions and subdivisions, external and internal boundaries of all kinds, and advisory commissions and committees;
 - b. The financial structure of the District, including all sources and amounts of financial support, income, funding, taxes and debt, and all means and conditions necessary or incidental to the securing of same, including compliance with any qualifications or requirements imposed by law or by funding sources as a condition of receiving funds; all investment policies and practices; all budgetary matters and procedures, including the budget calendar, the budget formation process, accounting methods, fiscal and budget control policies and procedures, and all budgetary allocations, reserves, and expenditures, apart from those allocated to fund the express wage and benefit obligations of this Agreement;
 - c. The acquisition, disposition, number, location, types and utilization of all District properties and equipment, whether owned, leased, or otherwise controlled, including all facilities, grounds, parking areas and other improvements, and the type of personnel, work, services, and activity functions assigned to such properties;
 - d. All services to be rendered to the public and to District personnel in support of the services rendered to the public, the nature, methods, quality, quantity, frequency and standards of service, and the personnel, facilities, vendors, supplies, materials, vehicles, equipment and tools to be used in connection with such services; the subcontracting of services to be rendered and functions to be performed, including educational, support, construction, maintenance and repair services, subject only to

03-02-17

Article III - District Rights

Code restrictions upon same;

- e. The utilization of personnel not covered by this Agreement, including but not limited to consultants and personnel occupying positions listed as "Excluded" in Article I (Recognition), to do work on a non-regular and limited basis which is normally done by employees covered hereby, subject to provisions of the Education Code covering this issue, and the methods of selection and assignment of such personnel;
- f. The educational policies, procedures, objectives, goals and programs, including those relating to student conduct and discipline, student transportation, food services, racial and ethnic balance, extra-curricular activities, and emergency situations; and the substantive and procedural rights and obligations of students, parents, employees and the public with respect to such matters;
- g. The selection, classification, direction, promotion, demotion, discipline, termination and retirement of all personnel of the District subject only to applicable law; affirmative action and equal employment policies and programs to improve the District's utilization of women and minorities; the assignment of employees to any locations subject only to Article XI (Transfer Procedures); and also to any facilities, classrooms, functions, activities, departments, tasks, or equipment; the staffing levels, work loads, and the number of employees; and the determination as to whether, when and where there is a job opening.
- h. The job classifications and the content and qualifications thereof; the rates of pay for any new classifications implemented during the term of the Agreement. In case of a dispute regarding this sub-paragraph, the parties retain the rights held prior to the execution of this agreement to petition to PERB.
- i. The duties and standards of performance for all employees; and whether any employee adequately performs such duties and meets such standards, subject only to Article X (Evaluation Procedures).
- j. The dates, times, and hours of operation of District facilities, functions, and activities; work schedules; school calendar; the assignment of paid duty days beyond the regular assigned duty year; the assignment of overtime, if any, subject only to Article IX (Hours of Work) and Article XVI (Holidays).
- k. Safety and security measures for employees, students, the public, properties, facilities, vehicles, materials, supplies, and equipment, including the various rules and duties for all personnel with respect to such matters, subject only to Article XVIII (Safety Conditions).
 - I. The rules, regulations and policies for all employees, students, and

03-02-17

Article III - District Rights

the public, subject only to the express limitations contained in this Agreement.

- m. It is understood that several of the above-mentioned reserved rights are exercised in conjunction with or subject to Personnel Commission powers, functions and obligations, and where that occurs the above-mentioned rights of the District are intended to include the rights of the Commission.
- n. All other rights of the District not expressly limited by the language of this Agreement are also expressly reserved to the District even though not enumerated above, and the express provisions of this Agreement constitute the only contractual limitations upon the District's rights. The exercise of any right reserved to the District in a particular manner or the non-exercise of any such right shall not be deemed a waiver of the District's right or preclude the District from exercising the right in a different manner.
- 3.0 The right to "determine," as used above in Section 2.0 above, includes the exclusive right to establish, change, modify, or discontinue in whole or in part, temporarily or permanently, any of the above matters.
- 4.0 <u>Effect on Grievance Procedure</u>: The contractual rights of the Union and the employees are set forth in the other Articles of this Agreement and this Article is not a source of such rights. Accordingly, no grievances may be filed under this Article. However, nothing in this Article shall prevent the filing of grievances under Articles of this Agreement which have not been excluded from the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE IV

AALA RIGHTS

- 1.0 <u>Exclusivity:</u> AALA and its authorized representatives shall be the exclusive representative of the employees in the above-described classified management unit in contract negotiations and enforcement matters.
- 2.0 Access to Facilities and Employees: Any authorized AALA representative shall have the right of reasonable access to District facilities. Representatives not assigned at the site shall upon arrival check in at the work site. AALA representatives, whether they are visiting the site or regularly assigned to the site, may contact employees on union business, but only during duty-free lunch periods, before and after employees' hours of service or when the employee is not engaged in duties. In the case of an AALA representative assigned to the site, no such contacts shall interrupt the duties or assignments of either the employee being contacted or of the representative. AALA representatives' use of District email shall be subject to the limitations of the District's policies and rules.
- 3.0 <u>Bulletin Boards</u>: AALA shall have the right to post notices of AALA official matters on a bulletin board or section of a bulletin board established for AALA's exclusive use at each work site where AALA-represented employees are assigned.
- 4.0 <u>Released Time for Negotiations</u>: Up to four negotiating team employee representatives designated by AALA shall be released from duty with no loss of pay or benefits for the purpose of attending negotiation meetings with the District. AALA and the District may agree that additional employees shall receive such released time.
- 5.0 <u>Organizational Leave</u>: The President of AALA shall, upon request of both AALA and the employee, be placed on leave of absence for a period of one semester or more. Any pay for such leave shall be the responsibility of AALA.
- 6.0 <u>Committee Appointments</u>: When the District seeks to include representation from the various bargaining units on District-wide committees, AALA shall have the right to participate. The District shall notify AALA and specify the background and experience expected of the AALA represented employees participating on the committee. AALA may replace those it has appointed.
- 7.0 <u>AALA Meetings:</u> AALA may convene meetings as provided herein. Such meetings are to be separate from District-scheduled meetings, voluntary, and on non-duty time. AALA-convened meetings are to be completed before the usual hours of service of the participants, during the participants' duty-free lunch period, or after the usual hours of service of the participants. Also, if employees are present for a District-convened meeting, and if during such meeting there is a normal designated break time, AALA may convene a voluntary meeting

03-02-17

Article IV - AALA RIGHTS

during a reasonable portion of the break. AALA-convened meetings are not to cause non-duty periods during the business day to be extended beyond normal time.

03-02-17

ARTICLE V

GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- 1.0 <u>Grievance and Parties Defined</u>: A grievance is defined as a claim that the District has violated an express term of this Agreement and that by reason of such violation the grievant's rights under this Agreement have been adversely affected. Grievances as so defined may be filed by:
 - a. An employee;
 - b. The Union on behalf of an identified employee(s); or
 - c. The Union on its own behalf as to alleged violations of rights granted to the Union in this Agreement.
- 1.1 All other matters and disputes of any nature are beyond the scope of this grievance procedure, including but not limited to those matters for which other methods of adjustment are provided by the District, such as reductions in force; examination procedures, results and references; performance evaluations; disciplinary matters; and complaints by one employee about another. Also excluded from this grievance procedure are those matters so indicated elsewhere in this Agreement. Claimed violations of Article VII (Non-Discrimination) are to be handled either through the Equal Opportunity Program Section or the grievance procedure subject to Article V (Grievance Procedure).
- 1.2 The respondent in any grievance shall be the District itself rather than any individual administrator.
- 1.3 If the same grievance or essentially the same grievance is filed by more than one employee, then one employee may, upon the District's agreement, process the grievance under this Article on behalf of the other involved grievants. The final determination of that grievance shall apply to the other pending grievances.
- 1.4 The filing or pendency of a grievance shall not delay or interfere with implementation of any District action during the processing thereof unless the parties agree to the contrary.
- 1.5 Processing and discussing the merits of a grievance shall not be considered a waiver by the District of the defense that the matter is neither grievable nor subject to arbitration under this Agreement or that the grievance should be denied for other reasons which do not go to the merits.
- 2.0 <u>Representation Rights in the Grievance Procedure</u>: If an administrator with the authority and responsibility to adjust a grievance is absent during 02-28-17

the time specified for meeting his/her responsibility under these procedures and no mutual agreement has been reached for a time extension, the District shall designate a representative to assume this responsibility. The grievant must be present at each step of the grievance procedures unless excused by the District.

- 2.1 At all grievance meetings under this Article, the grievant shall be entitled to be accompanied and/or represented by either a job steward or a Union representative. A grievant shall also be entitled to represent himself or herself. The administrator shall have the right to be accompanied by another administrator or District representative. By mutual agreement other persons such as witnesses may also attend grievance meetings.
- 2.2 When a grievant is not represented by the Union, the District shall not agree to a final resolution of the grievance until the Union has received a copy of the grievance, been notified of the proposed resolution and been given an opportunity to state in writing its views on the matter, provided however, that the grievance may be withdrawn by the grievant at anytime which shall terminate the grievance procedure.
- 3.0 Released Time for Employees: Grievance meetings and hearings will be scheduled by the District at mutually convenient times and places during regular District business hours. Such meetings will be scheduled so as to minimize interference with regular employee duties. If a grievance meeting or hearing is scheduled during duty hours, reasonable employee released time, including necessary travel time without loss of salary, will be provided to the grievant, Job Steward and to any witness who attends by mutual agreement. When grievance meetings are scheduled outside the employee's duty hours, the meeting shall be held immediately preceding or following the employee's shift, except that grievance meetings scheduled following completion of an employee's shift may be held at a time to allow the employee adequate time to travel to the meeting on non-duty hours. Any of the foregoing employees required to travel to meetings or hearings pursuant to this section shall receive mileage reimbursement.
- 4.0 <u>Confidentiality</u>: From the time a grievance is filed until it is finally resolved, neither the Union, nor the grievant, nor the District shall publicly disclose or discuss the grievance or evidence regarding the grievance (e.g., specific facts, positions of the parties, merits, etc.). This prohibition is not intended to restrict normal interviewing of witnesses and other necessary preparations for the hearing or internal communication by the Union or the District for the purpose of evaluating, pursuing or resolving grievances. Moreover, nothing in this provision shall prohibit the internal disclosure by either the District or the Union of the general fact that a grievance has been filed regarding a particular contractual dispute and that the parties are utilizing the grievance process in an attempt to resolve that dispute.

02-28-17

- 5.0 <u>Effect of Time Limits</u>: If a grievance is not processed by the grievant at any step in accordance with the time limits of this Article, it shall be deemed withdrawn. If the District fails to respond to the grievance in a timely manner at any step, the running of its time limit shall be deemed a denial of the grievance and termination of the step in question, and the grievant may proceed to the next step. All time limits and grievance steps may be shortened, extended or waived, but only by mutual written agreement.
- 6.0 <u>"Day" Defined</u>: A "day" for purposes of this Article is defined as any day of the calendar year except Saturdays, Sundays, and legal (or school) holidays.
- 7.0 <u>Required Informal Discussion</u>: Before filing a formal written grievance under Step One, a grievant must attempt to resolve the dispute by presenting the grievance orally to the immediate administrator and discussing the grievance with the administrator. The written grievance must be filed within the time limits required under Step One whether or not the grievant is able to utilize these informal efforts.
- 8.0 <u>Step One</u>: Within fifteen (15) days, as defined in Section 6.0, after the grievant or the Union knew or reasonably should have known of the occurrence of the facts upon which the grievance is based, the grievance must be presented in writing to the immediate administrator on the District Grievance Procedure Form stating the facts surrounding the grievance, identifying the specific provisions of this Agreement which are alleged to have been violated and the remedy requested. The form shall be signed and dated by the grievant. A meeting between the grievant and the immediate administrator shall take place within five (5) days from presentation of the grievance, and the administrator shall reply in writing within five (5) days following the meeting. Unless there is a mutual written agreement to the contrary, Step One shall terminate at the close of business on the ninth (9th) day following the Step One meeting.
- 8.1 If a grievance does not relate to the immediate administrator and the remedy requested is not within the authority of the immediate administrator, the grievance may, if the grievant desires, be filed with the administrator who has such responsibility and authority.
- 9.0 <u>Step Two</u>: If the grievance is not resolved in Step One, the grievant may, within five (5) days after the termination of Step One, present the written grievance to the grievant's Division Head or Local District Superintendent, or designee. Within five (5) days from receipt of the grievance, a meeting shall take place to discuss the matter and the administrator shall reply in writing within five (5) days following the meeting. Unless there is a mutual written agreement to the contrary, Step Two shall terminate at the close of business on the ninth (9th) day following the Step Two meeting.
- 10.0 <u>Step Three</u>: If the grievance is not resolved in Step Two, the grievant may, within five (5) days after the termination of Step Two, present the written grievance to the <u>Chief</u> Deputy Superintendent or designee. If, at his or her discretion, the <u>Chief</u>

02-28-17

Deputy Superintendent or designee desires, a meeting may take place within five (5) days from receipt of the grievance. The <u>Chief</u> Deputy Superintendent or designee shall reply in writing to the grievance within five (5) days after the meeting or, if no meeting is held, within five (5) days after receipt of the grievance. Unless there is a mutually written agreement to the contrary, Step Three shall terminate at the close of business on the ninth (9th) day following the Step Three meeting, or if no meeting is held, on the fourteenth (14th) day following receipt of the grievance.

11.0 <u>Request for Board Review</u>: If the Union is not satisfied with the decision at Step Three, the Union, with the concurrence of the grievant, may submit the matter to the Office of <u>Labor</u> Relations for a Board of Review. This request must be made in writing within five (5) days after the termination of Step Three.

Within five (5) days from the date the request for a Board of Review is received by the Office of <u>Labor</u> Relations, a meeting shall be arranged with the parties to the grievance, or their representatives, for the selection of the chairman of the Board of Review. The chairman may be jointly agreed upon by the parties or shall be selected from the following list of persons by alternately striking names until one remains.

Bonnie Castrey <u>Guy Prihar</u>
Joe Henderson Michael Prihar
<u>Carol Vendrillo</u> Kenneth Perea

George Marshall

The party who strikes the first name shall be determined by lot. If the chairman indicates that he/she will not be available for hearing within a reasonable time, not to exceed sixty (60) days; the parties shall proceed to select another chairman as indicated above. The District and the Union shall each pay one-half of the fees of the chairman of the Board of Review. Each party shall bear the expense of the presentation of its own case. All decisions and rulings shall be made by majority decision of the Board of Review.

- 12.0 <u>Board of Review</u>: The Board of Review shall be composed of a chairman and two (2) members. The Union and the District shall each appoint one member, who shall be an employee or an administrator of the District, to serve on the Board of Review, provided, however, that no employee may be selected by any grievant to serve on a Board of Review more than twice in any calendar year.
- 12.1 The hearing shall be under the direction of the Chairman who shall conduct all matters in accordance with the rules and procedures prescribed in Section 11513 of the Government Code except as otherwise indicated in this Article. Sessions of the Board of Review shall be private with attendance limited to the parties to the grievance and their representatives, if any, and witnesses while testifying.

02-28-17

- 12.2 The Office of <u>Labor</u> Relations shall be responsible for the arrangements for the hearing, the maintenance of records, and such other services required by the chairman for the fulfillment of the chairman's responsibilities.
- 12.3 The parties shall exchange lists of proposed witnesses not later than five (5) days prior to the first date of the hearing.
- 12.4 Neither party shall communicate with the Chairman without first contacting the other party to explain the purpose of the intended communication.
- 12.5 Unless the parties mutually agree otherwise, a hearing shall be scheduled within sixty (60) days from selection of the arbitrator, but shall not be scheduled during the summer or off-track time. The decision shall be issued within thirty (30) calendar days after final submission of the case. Arbitrators who fail to meet the deadline for decision shall, unless the parties have mutually extended this deadline, be deemed ineligible for selection for new cases until such time as the decision is submitted.
- 13.0 Optional Preliminary Hearing on Issues Which Do Not Involve Merits of Grievance: If the District claims that the grievance should be dismissed for reasons which do not go to the merits (e.g., mootness, timeliness, matter beyond the scope of procedure, or breach of confidentiality provisions) the District may cause its claim to be heard and ruled upon by the Board of Review prior to a hearing on the merits. If the District plans to invoke this separate preliminary hearing, it shall so advise the Union prior to the selection of the Chairman. Immediately after selection of the Chairman for the preliminary hearing, either the Union or the District may require that a different Chairman be selected to hear the merits in the event that such a hearing is required. There shall be at least fifteen (15) days between the Board of Review's decision on the preliminary matter(s) and any hearing on the merits. The preliminary hearing is optional to the District, and if not utilized, the District shall not be precluded from raising its arbitrability defenses at the regular hearing, provided that it gives the Union ten (10) days' notice of its intention to do so. Moreover, both the Union and the District shall retain all rights they have under law to pursue issues relating to arbitrability of a grievance.
- 14.0 <u>Limitations Upon the Board of Review</u>: The Board of Review shall have no power to alter, add to, or subtract from any of the terms of this Agreement or of this Article, but shall only determine whether an express term of the Agreement has been violated as alleged in the grievance. Past practice of the parties in interpreting and applying the terms of this Agreement may be relevant evidence, but shall not be used so as to justify or result in what is in effect a modification (whether by revision, addition or detraction) of the terms of this Agreement. The Arbitrator shall have no power to render an award on any grievance occurring before or after the term of this Agreement or to grant a remedy exceeding that sought by the grievant.
 - 15.0 Effect of Board of Review Award: The Board of Review's decision

02-28-17

shall be final and binding upon the grievant(s), the District and the Union. The California law on final and binding arbitration awards between a school district and an employee organization shall be applicable to such a decision.

- 15.1 Except as provided above, a final and binding award which determines the merits of a dispute shall be conclusive on the grievant(s), the District and the Union in any subsequent proceedings, including disciplinary and termination proceedings.
- 15.2 Unless otherwise indicated in this Agreement, this grievance procedure is to be the employees' and the Union's sole and final remedy for any claimed breach of this Agreement.
- 16.0 <u>Expenses:</u> All fees and expenses of the Chairman shall be shared equally by the Union and the District. Each party shall bear the expense of presenting its own case. A transcript of proceedings shall not be required, but either party may order a transcript at its own expense. If the other party at any time desires a copy of the transcript, it must share equally the cost of the reporter and transcription.
- 16.1 <u>Rescheduling/Cancellation Expenses</u>: Should one of the parties request the Board of Review be either rescheduled or cancelled, the requesting party shall bear the rescheduling/cancellation fee determined by the Chairman, should there be such a fee. Should the parties mutually agree to reschedule or cancel the Board of Review, the costs shall be borne equally by the parties.
- 17.0 <u>Grievance Files</u>: The District's Office of Staff Relations shall maintain a file of all grievance records and communications separate from the personnel files of the grievant(s), and grievance documents and decisions shall not be included in the personnel file unless it is reasonably necessary or appropriate to do so. Grievance documents, including arbitration awards, shall never be placed in an employee's examination folder except that any evaluation which is sustained through the grievance procedure may be placed in the employee's examination folder.
- 18.0 <u>No Reprisals</u>: There shall be no reprisals against an employee for utilizing these grievance procedures or for assisting a grievant pursuant to these procedures.

02-28-17

ARTICLE VI

WORK STOPPAGE

- 1.0 <u>No Strikes</u>: Apart from and in addition to any existing legal restrictions upon and remedies for work stoppage, the Union agrees to the following:
 - a. During the term of this Agreement, neither the Union nor its respective offices or representatives shall urge, call, sanction or engage in any work stoppage, slowdown, or other concerted interference with normal District operations for any cause whatsoever. In the event of any actual or threatened strike, slowdown, or other work stoppage, the Union and its officers, representatives and affiliates shall take all reasonable steps within their control to avert or end the same; and
 - b. Any employee engaging in any strike, slowdown, or other work stoppage may be subjected to discipline or termination under applicable law.
- 2.0 <u>No Lockouts</u>: The District agrees that it shall not engage in a lockout of unit members during the term of this Agreement. The term "lockout" is intended to cover a situation where the employer refuses to permit employees to work in an effort to obtain bargaining concessions from the Union.
- 3.0 Disputes arising under this Article are to be handled according to appropriate legal proceedings rather than the grievance and/or arbitration procedures of Article V (Grievance Procedure).
- 4.0 No employee shall be required to perform clearly identifiable struck work of employees of a different bargaining unit, unless such work is generally included in the bargaining unit employee's job description.

ARTICLE VII

NON-DISCRIMINATION

- 1.0 Pursuant to applicable Federal and State laws, the District and the Union agree not to discriminate against any employee based upon race, color, creed, national origin, gender, age, physical disability, mental disability, medical condition, sexual orientation, marital status, or union affiliation.
- 2.0 Employees may grieve alleged violations of this Article through Steps I, II, and III of the grievance procedures of Article V (Grievance Procedure). Any such grievance may, at the Union's request, then proceed to arbitration pursuant to Article V (Grievance Procedure), Sections 11.0 through 16.0 upon execution of a separate written agreement by the individual grievant to be bound by the arbitration award as a final and binding resolution of the dispute. If the employee does not want to use the grievance procedure, the employee may process any claimed violations through the appropriate statutory procedures or through the District Equal Opportunity Program Section.

ARTICLE VIII

UNION SECURITY AND DUES DEDUCTION

1.0 <u>Voluntary Authorizations</u>: The District shall deduct the regular monthly membership dues of the Union dues from the salary of each employee who has submitted a written authorization. Such an authorization shall continue in effect unless revoked in writing by the employee within the time period commencing with the 60th day prior to the expiration of this Agreement and ending with the 30th day before such expiration. Such revocation shall be effective at the next pay period, provided notice is given twenty (20) calendar days prior to the next payday. For payroll purposes, the District shall deduct on a regular basis an amount which is calculated to spread the annual dues/fees over the employee's annual payroll calendar.

If the District's withholdings from an employee's salary in any payroll period are insufficient to meet the amount authorized by the employee for Union dues/fees or Union-sponsored insurance, the District shall make an appropriate adjustment on a subsequent pay warrant. The Union agrees to hold the District harmless against any claims or liabilities arising out of any such adjustments.

- 2.0 <u>Remitted to the Union</u>: A deposit approximating the amount of dues so deducted shall be remitted to the Union on payday, and the reconciled amount will be supplied to the Union within thirty (30) days after the deductions are made, together with a list of affected employees.
- 3.0 <u>Exclusive to the Union</u>: Payroll deductions for membership dues from employees shall be exclusive on behalf of the Union, and no dues deductions are to be made on behalf of any other employee organization as defined in Government Code 3540.1(d).
- 4.0 <u>Agency Fee Obligation</u>: Upon thirty (30) days of an employee's initial assignment to a position covered by this Agreement (see Article I) and continuing, each employee is required as a condition of continued employment either (a) to be a member in good standing of the Union, or (b) to satisfy the agency fee financial obligations set forth in Section a. below, unless qualified for religious exemption as set forth in Section 4.1 below.
 - a. Unless the employee has (a) voluntarily submitted to the District an effective dues deduction request, or (b) individually made direct financial arrangements satisfactory to the Union as evidenced by notice of same by the Union to the District, or (c) qualified for exemption based upon religious grounds as provided in Section 4.1 below, the District shall process a mandatory agency fee payroll deduction in the appropriate amount, and forward that amount to the Union. The amount of agency fee to be charged shall be determined by the Union, subject to applicable law; it shall therefore be an amount not to exceed the normal periodic membership dues, and shall not reflect expenditures which the courts or PERB have determined to be non-

03-02-17

Article VIII – Union Security and Dues Deduction

chargeable, including political contributions to candidates and parties, members-only benefits, charitable contributions and ideological expenditures for certain aspects of lobbying, ballot measures, publications, organizing and litigation. The Union shall comply with applicable law regarding disclosure and allocation of its expenses, notice to employees of their right to object, provision for agency fee payers to challenge the Union's determinations of amounts chargeable to the objecting non-members, and appropriate escrow provisions to hold contested amounts while the challenges are underway. The foregoing description of permissible agency fee charges and related procedures in included herein for informational purposes as a statement of applicable law, and is not intended to change applicable law or to substitute for agency fee challenge procedures which are administered by the Union separate from this Agreement. The Union's current practice of collecting political and similar contributions through a separate voluntary deduction in favor of the AALA Political Action Committee (PAC) shall constitute compliance with the above-summarized restrictions upon agency fee charges. The District will promptly remit to the Union all monies deducted, accompanied by a list of employees for whom such deductions have been made.

4.1 Religious Exemption from Agency Fee Obligations

- a. Any employee who is a member of a religious body whose traditional tenets or teachings include objections to joining or financially supporting employee organizations shall not be required to meet the above agency fee obligations, but shall pay in lieu thereof (by means of mandatory payroll deduction) an amount equal to the agency fee, to a District-approved non-religious, non-labor charitable organization exempt from taxation under Section 501 c (3) of the Internal Revenue Code, as designated by the employee. Examples of such organizations are: Brotherhood Crusade, City of Hope, Friends of AALA, United Negro College Fund, and United Way.
- b. To qualify for religious exemption, the employee must provide the District, with a copy to the Union, a written statement of objection, along with verifiable evidence of membership in a religious body as described above.
- c. Any employee utilizing this religious exemption status, who requests the Union to utilize the grievance/arbitration provisions on the employee's behalf, shall be subject to charges by the Union for the reasonable cost of using such procedures. Such charges are between the employee and the Union, and disputes regarding such matters are not subject to the grievance procedures of this Agreement.
- 4.2 <u>Implementation dates</u>: Any of the above-described payment obligations applicable to employees shall be processed by the District with the payroll immediately following the effective date of the payment requirement, provided that the information is on file with the Payroll Administration by the deadline for filing time reports.

03-02-17

Article VIII – Union Security and Dues Deduction

- 4.3 <u>Indemnity/Hold-Harmless</u>: The Union agrees to indemnify and hold the District harmless against any and all liabilities (including reasonable and necessary costs of litigation), arising from any and all claims, demands, suits, or other actions relating to the District's compliance or attempted compliance with either this Article or relating to the conduct of the Union in administering this Article. The Union shall have the right to determine and decide all matters relating to settlement and conduct of any litigation arising under this Article. In no case shall District funds be involved in any remedy relating to dues deductions. Any underpayments to the Union resulting from the District's failure to make a required deduction shall be remedied by additional deductions from the affected employee(s). Any overpayments to the Union resulting from excessive deductions shall be remedied either by refund from the Union to the affected employee(s) or by a credit against future payments by the affected employee(s).
- 4.4 The District will furnish any information needed by the Union to fulfill the provisions of this Article.

03-02-17

ARTICLE IX

HOURS OF WORK

- 1.0 <u>General Provisions</u>: The work year of employees shall be determined by the District in accordance with the Assignment Bases established in Board Rule 1990. The District reserves the right to add new bases or modify existing bases to meet the operational needs of the District. If, during the term of this agreement the Board of Education takes action to exempt another bargaining unit from Board Rule 1990's provisions regarding the placement of employees on unpaid service for up to five (5) days during the school year, then this unit shall have the right to reopen negotiations concerning that subject.
- 2.0 <u>Basic Workweek</u>: The workweek of these employees shall normally be Monday through Friday; provided, however, that the District may establish a different workweek for particular employees, as required to meet the operational needs of the District. The work of these FLSA-exempt employees does not lend itself to a defined workday or workweek of rigidly established length though it should generally be based on the concept of approximately forty (40) hours per week. Each employee is expected to routinely to be present and available during regular office hours and also to devote the time necessary to get the job done. The hours required will vary from day to day and week to week. The employee's work day shall be established at the discretion of the District to meet operational needs, in a manner consistent with applicable law, and with the hours required of the employee to be reasonable.
- 2.1 Prior to any substantial change of a permanent nature that affects an employee's work week or group of employees work week, daily hours of work, and/or work shift, the employee(s) involved shall be given reasonable advance notification at least ten (10) business days notice, when practicable.
- 2.2 When the work demands involve significant extended hours of work within a given pay period, flexible reduced hours in the same or following pay period may be taken with the prior approval of the immediate supervisor, in up two (2) subsequent pay periods and may be increased during an emergency at the discretion of the supervisor so long as such absence does not interfere with the continued operational obligations of the employee, work unit, or District. If such time can be accommodated it will be scheduled by the supervisor, in consultation with the employee. Granting and/or scheduling use of flexible reduced hours shall not be done on an arbitrary or discriminatory basis.
 - a. <u>Emergency call responses shall be subject to the provisions of Section 2.2.</u>
 - b. <u>In instances where a Unit J member can demonstrate that they performed 75% of the duties of their immediate supervisor who was</u>

02-28-17

Article IX - Hours of Work

<u>absent for more than 5 days, flex time may be offered subject to the provisions of Section 2.2.</u>

2.4 The District shall provide training twice a year to District management and/or supervisory staff with respect to the granting and/or scheduling use of flexible reduced hours in accordance with the collective bargaining agreement.

ARTICLE X

EVALUATION PROCEDURES

employee evaluation system is to help each employee perform his/her job more effectively to the mutual benefit of the employee and the District. Evaluations are therefore intended: (a) to provide the employee with information regarding the status of his/her performance and quality of work; (b) to provide the immediate administrator with current reports and permanent records on the performance of the employee; and (c) to provide focus upon performance improvement and enhance the quality of services to the public and to the schools. An evaluation shall not be used as discipline in and of itself; however an evaluation may be used as evidence of the quality of the employee's performance as observed by the evaluator, and that an employee was provided notice of performance deficiencies.

1.1 Frequency:

- a. Probationary employees shall be given performance evaluations no less than twice during their probationary period. However, if during the probationary period any items on the evaluation form are rated unsatisfactory, then the employee may be re-evaluated during the remainder of the probationary period, as deemed appropriate.
- b. Permanent employees shall be given performance evaluations at least once every year. The District shall make a reasonable effort to issue the employee's annual evaluation at least twenty (20) working days prior to the end of the employee's assignment basis for that school year. The parties realize that because of year-round schools and different work schedules, employees' assignment bases may end at different times.

1.2 Procedures to be Followed:

- a. <u>Use of Forms</u>: Performance evaluation reports, including annual evaluations and any interim evaluations, shall be made on forms prescribed by the District.
- b. <u>Goal-Setting</u>: A meeting between the evaluator and the employee may be convened early in the evaluation period to discuss performance goals for the upcoming evaluation period. Such meeting should, when possible, occur within the first thirty (30) days of the evaluation period. Thereafter during the evaluation period, the evaluator (in consultation with the employee) may, at the initiation of either the employee or the evaluator, modify or change any performance goals originally set. Any such modifications or changes shall be reduced to writing, and attached to the evaluation form.

03-02-17

- c. <u>Limitations</u>: Evaluations shall be based upon observation or knowledge, and not upon unsubstantiated charges or rumors. No evaluation shall be based upon derogatory materials in the employee's personnel file unless the employee has previously been given sufficient prior notice of same, an opportunity to review and comment upon them, and had such comments attached to the materials. For purposes of this Article, "personnel file" refers to an employee's specific personnel file maintained by the District in the Classified Assignments Branch, as well as any such personnel file maintained by the appropriate division, branch or school site.
- d. <u>Evaluation Meeting and Records</u>: The evaluator (generally the immediate administrator) shall provide a copy of the performance evaluation to the employee and shall meet with and discuss it with the employee. Both the evaluator and the employee will sign the evaluation. The signature of the employee means only that the employee has received a copy of the evaluation. The employee may attach any written comments to the evaluation at the employee's option at the time of the conference or within 30 days thereafter. The original evaluation shall be placed in the appropriate division, branch or school site file. Upon request, each employee shall be informed as to the file in which the original performance evaluation is kept.
- e. <u>Performance Deficiencies</u>: If any category on the performance report is rated lower that "meets standards" the following will be included in the evaluation:
 - (1) statement of the problem or concern;
 - (2) the desired improvement;
 - (3) suggestions as to how to improve; and
 - (4) provisions for assisting the employee.
- f. <u>Lower Than Overall "Meets Standards" Evaluations</u>: If on an annual evaluation, an evaluator rates an employee's overall performance as lower than "meets standards", the evaluator shall note on the evaluation whether or not the employee has been previously advised of the specific deficiencies which form the basis for that rating. If the employee was not previously so advised, then the evaluator shall note the reason.
- g. <u>Additional Evaluations</u>: In addition to the above regular evaluation, upon request by an employee to the Personnel Commission, a performance evaluation form shall be forwarded to, and completed by, any administrator under whom the employee has worked during the evaluation period for at least ninety (90) calendar days.

03-02-17

- 1.3 <u>Administrative Appeal</u>: If the employee disagrees with the evaluation, he/she shall have the right to appeal the evaluation in writing to the appropriate Local Educational Services Center Superintendent, or division head, or designee within ten (10) working days of receipt of the evaluation. A meeting to discuss the evaluation shall take place within five (5) working days from receipt of the appeal. The employee may upon request be represented at this meeting by the Union or any other person of the employee's choice so long as that person is not a representative of another employee organization. The reviewer shall reply in writing to the employee within ten (10) working days after the meeting. The decision of the reviewer shall be final.
- 1.4 <u>Grievances</u>: No grievance arising under this Article shall challenge the substantive objectives, standards, or criteria determined by the evaluator or the District, nor shall it contest the judgment of the evaluator. Grievances concerning evaluations filed under Article V (Grievance Procedure) shall be limited to a claim that the procedures of this Article have not been followed.
- 2.0 <u>Notice of Unsatisfactory Service or Act</u>: An employee given a Notice of Unsatisfactory Service or Act that does not recommend disciplinary action shall have the same appeal rights as outlined in Section 1.3, above. A formal grievance concerning such a Notice of Unsatisfactory Service or Act filed under Article V (Grievance Procedure) shall be limited to a claim that the procedures in Section 1.3 above have not been followed.

Right to Copy and Respond to Written Material Placed in

<u>Personnel File:</u> An employee shall be provided a copy of all adverse written material prior to or at the time they are placed in his/her Personnel File. The employee shall have the right to sign or initial any such adverse material and prepare a written response which shall be attached to the material. Upon reasonable prior notice an employee shall have the right to inspect his/her personnel file (as defined in Section 1.2 d above) during the normal office hours of the office in which the personnel file is located without loss of pay. The employee's Union representative shall have the right, with the written consent of the employee, to inspect the employee's personnel file. Employees will not be charged for the first five (5) pages of materials in the personnel file which

they request. An employee shall also be entitled to a copy of any document the

4.0 <u>Conference Memos and Reprimands</u>: The purpose of a conference memo, or written reprimand is to inform the employee in writing about perceived deficiencies in work performance and/or conduct, and, where appropriate, to provide a warning and constructive assistance to the employee to improve, and to document the communication on a reasonably current basis. The above documents are written records about work performance issues issued after a face-to-face meeting, or a telephone discussion if the employee or supervisor is unable to meet personally. When 03-02-17

F: DATA: CONTRACT: UNIT J 2015-2018: ART X

3.0

employee has been requested to sign.

the District determines that a formal conference memo or written reprimand is to be issued, the following procedures shall apply:

- a. <u>Signatures</u>: The document will be signed by the issuing administrator. A copy will be given to the employee. The administrator shall make reasonable efforts to obtain the signature of the employee acknowledging receipt of the document or a witness that the document was delivered.
- b. <u>Written Response</u>: Any written response from the employee shall be attached to the document and retained with the file copy.
- c. <u>Uses of These Documents</u>: Neither the District nor the employee shall consider such a document by itself to constitute discipline. Any use of such documents in subsequent disciplinary proceedings shall be to establish that the employee had notice of the concerns and facts expressed in the document. The underlying facts which gave rise to the document (e.g., absence or tardiness record or the employee conduct at issue) may be presented in later disciplinary proceedings.
- d. <u>Document Retention</u>: Any conference memo and/or written reprimand for which there is no repetition of the concern, event, conduct or incident which gave rise to the conference memo and/or written reprimand, except those relating to serious misconduct such as mistreatment of students, substance abuse or threatening/abusive behavior, shall be void after four (4) years and removed from the employee's files upon request of the employee.
- 5.0 Pre-Disciplinary Meeting: Prior to taking disciplinary (suspension, demotion, or dismissal) action against an employee, the responsible administrator shall advise the employee that disciplinary action may be taken and schedule a meeting to discuss the matter. The employee shall, upon request, be entitled to be accompanied at this meeting, or at an investigatory meeting with the responsible administrator which the employee reasonably believes will result in discipline, by a union representative or job steward from the site. Non-availability of the employee or representative for more than a reasonable time shall not delay appropriate action, if any. This right shall not extend to routine conferences or any other meetings or to any conferences conducted under the Evaluation Procedures of this Article. However, upon mutual agreement between the employee and the administrator a union representative may attend such meetings. Such agreement shall not be withheld by the administrator in violation of applicable law. Claimed violations of this Section shall be presented through appropriate disciplinary appeals.
- 6.0 <u>Formal Discipline</u>: Formal discipline involving suspensions, demotions, or termination shall be appealed through the applicable Personnel 03-02-17

Commission Rules and procedures governing such matters for classified employees as the parties understand and agree are conferred upon and apply to members of this bargaining unit.

7.0 <u>Re-Negotiation:</u> Sections of this Article are subject to renegotiation by the parties at any time during the term of this Agreement upon written notice by either party to the other of its desire to commence negotiations. The parties will commence negotiations within fifteen (15) calendar days from the date the written notice is served on the receiving party.

ARTICLE XI

TRANSFER PROCEDURES

- 1.0 <u>Definitions</u>: For the purposes of this Article, "transfer" means a permanent change of an employee's work location without a change in his/her classification or shift. Transfers may be initiated either by voluntary request of the employee, or by the District. For purposes of this Article, "work location" means any work site such as a school, area office, or administrative office or any employee reporting location. Changes to an employee's shift are not considered transfers under this article.
- District-Initiated Transfers: Transfers may be initiated by the District, when deemed to be in the best interest of the educational program of the District. The District shall make a reasonable effort to notify the employee at least five (5) working days prior to the effective date of a District-initiated transfer. Any employee who is so transferred shall, upon request, be informed in writing of the reason(s) for the transfer from the appropriate administrator. No employee shall be transferred for punitive or disciplinary reasons or in reprisal for the exercise of any right provided by this agreement, except that this restriction shall not apply when the District determines that keeping the employee at his/her current location would be detrimental to the health, welfare or safety of the employee, administrators, students, or other employees.
- 2.1 When it is deemed necessary to reduce the number of employees in a given classification at a given site and/or to fill a need at another site, the employees in that classification at the site will be notified and given the opportunity to volunteer for transfer to another identified location. If there are competing volunteers, or if there are no volunteers, the decision will be made based on consideration of any special skills and experience needed at the site and/or at the receiving site. If the employees under consideration are relatively equal in terms of the skills, experience, and personal characteristics, then District seniority in the classification shall control.
- 2.2 The District will make a reasonable effort to make transfers pursuant to Section 2.0 within the same geographic administrative region or a proximate geographic administrative region.
- 3.0 <u>Employee-Initiated Transfers</u>: When a permanent employee wishes to initiate a transfer, he/she must complete the appropriate District form and submit it to his/her immediate administrator for processing. Within ten (10) working days of receipt by the administrator, the supervisor will provide the employee with an acknowledgement of receipt of such request. If the employee does not receive acknowledgement of the receipt, the request will be deemed received ten (10) working days after the delivery of the request by the employee to the administrator. The employee shall then file the approved request with the Personnel Commission.

03-02-17

Article XI - Transfer Procedures

Placement of the employee on the transfer eligibility list pursuant to Section a below is subject to the approval of the appropriate branch head or designee, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Any deferral will not be based on punitive or discriminatory reasons and any employee whose transfer request is deferred shall be advised in writing as to the reasons, within three (3) working days.

- a. A file of names of employees with approved transfer requests shall be maintained by the Personnel Commission. When an appointing authority advises the Personnel Commission that a position needs to be filled, the Personnel Commission will provide the appointing authority with a certified list of eligible transfer candidates along with other certified eligible candidates.
- b. Employees requesting transfer may be subject to interview by the appropriate administrator. If all other factors, such as operational needs, relative skills, experience, and other qualifications are essentially equal, preference shall be given to the applicant with the greater District seniority.
- c. If an employee is rejected for appointment to a specific vacancy, he/she shall be entitled to know the reason(s) for the rejection, if requested. Transfer appointments will not be denied for punitive or discriminatory reasons.
- d. Transfer requests shall remain on file for one (1) year unless the employee terminates employment, takes a reduction to limited-term status, changes classification, accepts, or declines an offer of assignment three times.
- e. Employees must accept or decline a transfer offer within three (3) working days from the date the offer is made. The effective date of the transfer may be deferred for a period of up to ten (10) working days by the releasing supervisor (unless extended by joint agreement between the sending and receiving supervisors) to facilitate an orderly transition.

ARTICLE XII

SUBCONTRACTING

During the life of this Agreement, the District shall not subcontract or contract out for services or work currently performed by employees in this bargaining unit except in compliance with state law.

ARTICLE XIII

LEAVES OF ABSENCE

- 1.0 "Leaves of Absence" Defined: Probationary and permanent employees shall be eligible for certain paid and unpaid leaves of absence. A leave is an authorized absence from a job classification granted to probationary or permanent employees, for a specified purpose and period of time, with the right to return to active service unless the employee's service would otherwise have been terminated. Leaves are either "permissive" or "mandatory". As to permissive leaves, the term "may" is used and the District retains discretion as to whether they are to be granted, and as to the starting and ending dates of the leave. As to mandatory leaves, the term "shall" is used and the District has no discretion as to whether the leave is to be granted to a qualified employee.
- 2.0 <u>Rights Upon Return</u>: Any employee returning from a leave of ninety (90) days or less will be returned to the location from which the leave was taken except that the employee may be transferred if such a transfer would have been made if the employee had been on duty. An employee returning from a leave of more than ninety (90) days will have return rights only to a position in his/her class.
- 3.0 <u>Restrictions</u>: An unpaid leave of absence may not be converted to a paid leave of absence, except in the case of pregnancy disability as provided in Section 9.3 of this Article.
- 4.0 <u>Applications</u>: Applications for permissive leaves of absence must be submitted on or before the dates established by this Article. Exceptions may be made in the sole discretion of the District.

5.0 Notification Requirements:

- 5.1 Unless otherwise provided in this Article, an employee must make every reasonable effort to contact and notify the appropriate administrator or designee the working day prior to the beginning of an absence, but, except in exceptional circumstances, notification should not be later than one hour before the beginning of the employee's assignment for that day, except that specific reporting requirements may be established for certain classes and positions requiring adherence to strict time schedules. Unless such notice is given, failure to return to work after the fifth (5th) consecutive working day of absence may be considered as being absent without leave and subject to termination of employment.
- 5.2 All employees returning to service must notify the appropriate administrator or designee at least one (1) hour before the end of the regular working day prior to the day of anticipated return. If such notice is not given and both the employee and a substitute report for duty, only the substitute is entitled to work and to

02-28-17

Article XIII - Leaves of Absence

be paid for that day.

- 6.0 <u>Cancellation or Early Return From Leave</u>: A request by an employee for cancellation of or early return from a leave once commenced or for cancellation of a request for a leave shall be granted unless there are no vacancies in the job classification. Exceptions may be made in the sole discretion of the District.
- 7.0 Expiration of Leave: Except in the case of illness or industrial injury/illness leave, or as otherwise provided in this Article, twenty (20) days before the expiration of a leave for ninety (90) days or more, or five (5) days before expiration of a leave for at least twenty (20) but less than ninety (90) days, the employee should make every effort to notify the Personnel Commission of his or her intention to return, or request an extension of leave, if eligible. Unless such notice is given, failure to return to work upon expiration of the leave may be considered resignation from service.
- 8.0 Bereavement Leave (Paid): An employee is entitled to a paid leave of absence from the District, not to exceed three (3) days, on account of the death of a member of the employee's immediate family provided acceptable proof of death and relationship is provided if requested and the leave of absence commences within ten (10) calendar days of notification of the death. If more than one such death occurs simultaneously, the leave may be taken consecutively. If out-of-state travel or more than two-hundred (200) miles one-way travel is required and requested, an additional two (2) days shall be granted. The immediate family is defined as the following relatives of the employee:
 - a. Spouse or cohabitant who is the equivalent of a spouse;
 - b. Parent (includes in-law, step, foster, of cohabitant who is the equivalent of a spouse);
 - c. Grandparent (includes in-law, step);
 - d. Child (includes son/daughter-in-law, step and foster child);
 - e. Grandchild (includes grandchild of spouse, step and grandchildren);
 - f. Brother;
 - g. Sister; and
 - h. Any relative living in the employee's immediate household.

A permanent employee may interrupt or terminate vacation to take bereavement leave.

02-28-17

- 9.0 Pregnancy and Related Disability Leave (Paid and Unpaid):
- 9.1 <u>Paid Disability Leave</u>: For that period of time during which the employee is physically disabled and unable to perform her regular duties due to pregnancy, miscarriage, childbirth and recovery therefrom, she shall be permitted to utilize her illness leave pursuant to Section 11.0 of this Article.
- 9.2 <u>Physician Certifications</u>: A pregnant employee shall be permitted to continue on active duty until such date as she and her physician determine that she must absent herself due to pregnancy disability, provided that she can and does continue to perform the full duties and responsibilities of her position. The employee must also supply to the District her physician's certification as to the beginning and the ending dates of actual pregnancy-related disability for which paid illness absence is claimed and her physician's release to return to active duty.
- 9.3 <u>Optional Unpaid Portion</u>: A pregnant employee in active status shall, upon request, be granted an unpaid pregnancy leave prior to the period of actual disability, and still qualify for paid illness absence during the actual disability. This is the only exception to Section 3.0 of this Article.
- 10.0 <u>Child Care Leave (Unpaid)</u>: An unpaid leave may be granted to a permanent employee to care for such employee's own (including adopted; under legal guardianship) child of under three (3) years of age. Proper written application must be submitted to the Personnel Commission at least ten (10) working days prior to the commencement of such leave. The leave, together with any renewal thereof, shall not exceed thirty-nine (39) calendar months in duration.
- 11.0 <u>Illness Leave (Paid)</u>: An eligible employee shall be granted a leave of absence because of illness, or injury, or quarantine of the employee.
- 11.1 Each employee shall accrue 0.05 hours of full-pay illness absence credit for each hour for which salary is received excluding overtime.
- 11.2 At the beginning of the first pay period of each fiscal year upon initial regular appointment, reemployment or reinstatement, each employee who has accrued fewer than the number of full-pay illness absence hours equivalent to one hundred (100) days shall be credited with the number of half-pay illness absence days which, when added to the accrued full-pay illness absence days equals the equivalent of one hundred (100) days of full and half-pay illness absence days.
- 11.3 At the beginning of the first pay period of each fiscal year upon initial regular appointment, reemployment or reinstatement, each employee in paid status shall receive credit for full-pay illness leave of absence up to thirteen (13) days (pro-rated for those employed less than a full year) prior to accrual. However, an 02-28-17

employee who uses such a credit prior to actual accrual shall not accrue or be credited with additional leave until the negative balance has been restored. If an employee is paid for more than the illness absences to which entitled, or terminates employment prior to accruing leave taken in advance, the employee shall be required to refund to the District the salary to which not entitled. This requirement shall be waived in the event of the employee's death or physical or mental disability which precludes the employee from returning to District employment.

- 11.4 Unused full-pay illness absence credit shall be cumulative from year to year without limitation. Half-pay illness credit shall not be cumulative from year to year.
- When a permanent employee is absent under this Section and such absence is properly verified, the employee will receive his or her full normal pay up to the total of the employee's full-pay illness benefits. Full-pay illness benefits shall be used before available half-pay benefits may be used. Additional days of illness absence will be at half-pay up to the total of half-pay days credited, if available, unless the employee requests use of an accrued vacation which he or she may have. The amount of paid illness absence taken in any pay period shall not be in excess of the illness absence accumulated by the close of the pay period immediately preceding the illness absence, except as provided in Section 11.3. An initial probationary employee must render service and shall not be eligible to be paid for more than the equivalent of six (6) days of full-pay illness leave until the first day of the pay period following completion of one hundred and thirty (130) days of paid service in regular assignments. Half-pay illness leave shall not be paid during this time. When all paid and unpaid leaves of absence and vacation benefits have been exhausted, a regular employee who is unable to assume the duties of his/her position shall be placed on a reemployment list for a period of thirty-nine (39) months as if he/she were being laid off. An employee on a reemployment list shall have the same rights and benefits as an employee laid off for lack of work or lack of funds.
- 11.6 An employee who is absent shall be required to certify the reason for absence on the appropriate form. Also, the District may verify any claimed illness, injury, or disability under this Section before authorizing any compensation.
- 11.7 An employee absent from duty for an illness, injury or surgery for more than five (5) consecutive working days shall be required to submit a signed attending physician's statement or appropriate health form to the immediate administrator. The immediate administrator may refer, upon cause, the returning employee for health approval prior to readmission or following readmission. A returning employee referred for health approval by the immediate administrator shall be medically evaluated within a reasonable period of the returning employee's submission of all necessary and required documentation for that evaluation. A returning employee who receives a medical evaluation for health approval shall receive 02-28-17

notice of the results of that evaluation within a reasonable period following receipt by the evaluator of all necessary and required documentation to complete that evaluation. A denial of return from leave of absence based on District health standards may be appealed to the Personnel Commission in accordance with Personnel Commission Rule 836.

- 11.8 If a permanent employee resigns and returns within thirty-nine (39) months of the last date of paid service to permanent status, the number of hours for which the employee was entitled to full-pay illness absence shall be restored, unless the employee's illness balance had been transferred to another agency or used in computation of retirement allowance.
- 11.9 A permanent employee who has exhausted all accumulated illness leave privileges, vacation, and other available paid leaves may be granted additional unpaid illness leave for a period not to exceed six (6) months. Such leave may, upon request, be renewed for two (2) additional six (6) month periods. The total of all unpaid illness leave shall not exceed eighteen (18) months. Until notified to the contrary, the employee may properly assume the leave has been granted.
- 12.0 <u>Industrial Injury/Illness Leave (Paid)</u>: An employee who is absent from District service because of an injury or illness which arose out of and in the course of employment, and for which temporary disability benefits are received under the workers' compensation laws, shall be entitled to a paid leave of absence under the following conditions:
 - a. Allowable paid leave of absence shall be for up to sixty (60) working days for the same injury or illness;
 - b. Allowable paid leave of absence shall not be accumulated from year to year;
 - c. An employee absent under this Section shall be entitled to receive such portion of the salary due for any pay period in which the absence occurs as, when added to the temporary disability indemnity, if any, required under State law, will result in a payment of not more than the employee's salary as of the date of injury or illness. If, as a result of the temporary disability payments, the employee receives more than his/her normal gross salary in any given pay period, any overpayment shall be deducted from future salary warrants. If such recovery occurs more than two (2) pay periods after the overpayment, the District may within its discretion, upon written request by the affected employee, establish a repayment plan for such overpayments not to exceed three pay periods.
 - d. When an authorized leave of absence continues into the next

02-28-17

fiscal year, the employee shall be entitled to only the amount of unused leave of absence due for the same illness or injury; and

- e. Each employee who has received a work-related injury or illness that requires medical attention or absence from work for more than the day of the occurrence must complete a written report of injury or illness on a form to be provided by the District. This written report must be submitted to the immediate administrator within two (2) working days after the occurrence if the employee is physically able to do so. The site administrator shall, as a result of his or her own investigation, complete the Employer's Report of Occupational Injury or Illness, and shall attach the employee's report thereto. The employee must also report as soon as possible for examination and treatment by a physician who is on the District's Emergency Medical Panel.
- 12.1 Extension of Industrial Injury Leave (Paid): If the employee was physically injured during an act of violence related to and during the performance of assigned duties, then the leave of absence may be extended beyond the initial sixty (60) day period up to an additional one hundred twenty (120) days. In order to qualify for such an extension the employee must have: (1) notified the site administrator and appropriate law enforcement authorities within twenty-four (24) hours of the incident if the employee was physically able to do so; (2) completed the employee's written report and reported for treatment as required in "e" above; (3) submitted the Special Physical Injury/Alleged Act of Violence form to the Office of Risk Management and Insurance Services within 30 days of the incident; and (4) submitted to the District a Districtapproved leave of absence form. The leave of absence form is to be filed with the District in a timely manner so that the District has adequate time to review and process the claim prior to the effective date of the leave extension. Determination whether the injury was the result of an act of violence, and whether the act of violence was related to and during the performance of duties (but not whether it is compensable under workers' compensation laws), shall be made by the Office of Risk Management and Insurance Services. If the employee disagrees with the determination as to whether the injury was the result of an act of violence, the employee will have the right to appeal the determination in writing to the Deputy Director of the Office of Risk Management and Insurance Services or designee within ten (10) working days of receipt of the determination. The Deputy Director of the Office of Risk Management and Insurance Services or designee will reply in writing to the employee within fifteen (15) working days after receipt of the written appeal. Such decision shall be final and not subject to the Grievance Procedure. A determination that the injury is disabling beyond the sixty (60) day period and approval of the paid leave extension shall be contingent upon the employee qualifying for payment of temporary disability benefits under applicable workers' compensation laws. An employee may be required during the extended period to be evaluated by the District at any time. The District shall continue to advise employees of the requirements of this Section.

02-28-17

- 12.2 Upon exhaustion of the above-authorized industrial injury/illness leave benefits, the employee shall be permitted to utilize accrued illness benefits or vacation benefits, if any. If the employee continues to receive temporary disability indemnity, the employee shall be paid for any illness and vacation benefits which, when added to the temporary disability indemnity, will result in a payment of not more than full normal salary.
- 12.3 An employee absent under this Section shall remain within the State of California unless the District authorizes the travel outside the State.
- 13.0 <u>Personal Necessity Leave (Paid)</u>: An employee shall, subject to the limits set forth below, be granted a paid personal necessity leave when the gravity of the situations described below requires the personal attention of the employee during assigned hours of service:
 - a. Death or serious illness of a member of the employee's immediate family. (Immediate family is defined as in Section 8.0 of this Article.);
 - b. On a maximum of two (2) occasions during a school year (up to accumulative total of eight [8] hours in a school year), to attend the funeral of a close friend or relative not included in the definition of immediate family (immediate family as defined in Section 8.0 of this Article).
 - c. Accident involving the employee's person or property or the person or property of a member of the employee's immediate family;
 - d. Birth of the employee's child;
 - e. Adoption of a child;
 - f. Religious holiday of the employee's faith;
 - g. Imminent danger to the home of an employee occasioned by a disaster such as flood, fire, or earthquake;
 - h. Other significant event of a compelling nature to the employee, the gravity of which is comparable to the above, which demands the personal attention of the employee during assigned hours and which the employee cannot reasonably be expected to disregard, limited to two (2) occasions in any school year.
 - i. Verifiable automobile failure (including flat tires) up to two (2) hours if the employee's automobile is required to be used for work purposes on that day;

02-28-17

- j. An appearance of the employee in court or administrative tribunal as a litigant, party or as a witness under an official governmental order for which salary is not otherwise permitted, provided that:
 - (1) Each day of necessary attendance must be certified by the clerk or other authorized officer of a court or other governmental jurisdiction;
 - (2) In any case in which a witness fee is payable, such fee shall be collected by the employee and remitted to the Accounting and Disbursements Division; and
 - (3) The employee must return to work in cases where it is not necessary for him to be absent the entire day.
- k. One (1) of the days allowed for personal necessity leave may be taken for registration or final examinations in District recognized institutions of higher learning. Verification of the registration or examination schedule may be required by the appropriate administrator.
- I. Required attendance at the employee's child's or ward's classroom and meeting with the school administrator because of suspension pursuant to Education Code Section 48900.1.
- m. Up to one (1) day of paid personal necessity leave and additional hours of accrued vacation or unpaid leave not to exceed a total of eight (8) hours per calendar month, forty (40) hours per school year for attendance at the school of the employee's own child, ward, or grandchild for purposes of a school activities leave provided by Section 230.8 of the Labor Code. The employee must notify the immediate administrator or designee at least five (5) working days prior to the absence. This advance notice requirement shall not be applicable in the event of unforeseeable circumstances or emergencies, in which case the employee shall provide as much notice as reasonably possible. The administrator or designee and employee must agree on the date and time of the leave and the employee must provide written verification from the school visited, upon request of the administrator or designee.
- n. An employee shall be allowed up to six (6) additional days of personal necessity leave in any calendar year to attend to the illness of a child, parent or spouse of the employee as provided by Section 233 of the Labor Code. All existing contractual conditions for use of illness leave shall apply to this leave as well. Use of illness leave under this Section 13.0 shall not extend the maximum period of leave to which as an employee is entitled under Article XIII,

02-28-17

Section 20.0, Family Care and Medical Leave.

- o. To be sworn in as a Citizen of the United States.
- p. Up to two (2) days of paid personal necessity leave during a school year for the purpose of attending a professional development course that meets the criteria specified in Article XIX, Section 1.0 (a).
- 13.1 <u>Limits and Conditions</u>: The following limits and conditions are placed upon allowing a personal necessity leave or absence:
 - a. The total number of days allowed for such leave shall not exceed the number of days granted pursuant to Personnel Commission Rule 807.
 - b. The days allowed shall be deducted from and may not exceed the number of full-pay days of accrued illness leave to which the employee is entitled;
 - c. The personal necessity leave may not be granted during a strike, demonstration or any work stoppage involving the Union;
 - d. Written request on the appropriate form shall be filed with the appropriate administrator no less than five (5) working days in advance of a religious holiday, court appearance, <u>professional development</u> or school visit pursuant to 13.0(k) above; and
 - e. The employee may be required to verify the nature of such necessity.
- 14.0 <u>Personal Leave (Unpaid)</u>: An unpaid leave may, at the discretion of the District, be granted to a permanent employee for a period not to exceed fifty-two (52) consecutive calendar weeks, except as provided in "f" below, for a specific personal reason satisfactory to the District, including but not limited to the following:
 - a. To be with a member of the immediate family who is ill;
 - b. To accept an opportunity of a superior character, which will result in the employee rendering more effective service on return to the District;
 - c. To rest, subject to approval by the District;
 - d. To remain with spouse if a change of residence is required;
 - e. To pursue a program of study in residence in an approved

02-28-17

institution of higher learning or under a fellowship foundation approved by the State Board of Education;

- f. To serve as a State Legislator--such leave shall be renewed annually during tenure of office, the above limitation notwithstanding; or
- g. To serve in an elective position in the city, county, state or federal government, other than the State Legislature.

Applications must be filed with the Classified <u>Employment Services</u> Branch and are subject to cancellation in the event of layoff.

- 15.0 <u>Military Leave (Unpaid)</u>: An appropriate military leave of absence shall be granted to any qualified employee in accordance with the provisions of the Education Code and Military and Veterans Code. The District may grant leave under this section in excess of the statutory requirement.
- 16.0 <u>Court Subpoena Leave (Paid)</u>: A paid leave shall be granted to allow an employee to appear, in response to a subpoena duly served, when other than a litigant: (a) in a case before a grand jury; (b) in a criminal case before a court within the State; or (c) in a civil case in a court within the county in which the employee resides or outside of said county if within one hundred fifty (150) miles of place of residence. Leave shall be granted for the days of attendance in court as certified by the clerk or other authorized officer of such court or grand jury or by the attorney for the litigant in the case. In any case in which witness fees are payable, such fees shall be collected by the employee and remitted to the Accounting and Disbursements Division. An employee whose regular assignment is to other than the day shift will be reassigned to the day shift on each day that such court subpoena occurs. Subject to the possibility of making reasonable travel arrangements, the employee shall be required to report for work during the balance of her/his assigned working day or week when her/his presence is not required pursuant to said subpoena.
- 17.0 <u>Jury Duty Leave (Paid)</u>: A paid absence or leave shall be granted to any employee required to render jury service in any court within the state. An employee shall provide to his/her supervisor no less than five (5) working days notice of a summons to jury service. However, if the summons to the employee does not allow for at least five (5) working days notice, the employee shall notify his/her supervisor immediately upon receipt of the summons.
- 17.1 All jury fees received shall be remitted to the Accounting and Disbursements Division with the following exceptions:
 - a. Mileage fee reimbursement;

02-28-17

- b. Fees earned on holidays, vacation or any day an employee is not in paid status;
- c. That amount of jury fee which exceeds employee's daily gross earnings.
- 17.2 An employee who is normally assigned to the "B" or "C" night shift during jury service shall be temporarily reassigned to the "A" day shift during the term of his/her jury service.
- 17.3 Subject to the possibility of making reasonable travel arrangements, the employee shall be required to report for work during the balance of her/his assigned working day or week when her/his presence is not required for jury duty.
- 18.0 <u>Peace Corps, Red Cross and Merchant Marine Leaves</u>: Permanent employees covered by this Agreement shall be granted an unpaid leave of absence not to exceed twenty-five (25) months to serve in the Peace Corps. During any period of war or national emergency, unpaid Red Cross Leave or unpaid Merchant Marine Leave shall be granted to any employee who enters the full-time paid service of the American Red Cross or the U. S. Merchant Marine in accordance with the provisions of the Military and Veterans Code and the Education Code.

19.0 <u>Miscellaneous Leaves</u>:

- 19.1 <u>Employment Examination</u>: Upon giving his/her immediate administrator advance notice of not less than two (2) working days, an employee shall be permitted a paid absence to take an examination or participate in other District employment procedures during working hours. If less than two (2) days' notice is given by an employee, permission to participate without loss of pay is subject to approval by his/her immediate administrator.
- 19.2 <u>Annual Physical Examination</u>: A permanent employee shall be granted up to one (1) day per year with pay for the purpose of a comprehensive physical examination provided that verification of such an examination is submitted to the District.
- 19.3 <u>Witness</u>: An employee who is subpoenaed to be a witness in the appeal by another employee of a decision of the Workers' Compensation Appeals Board arranged by the District's Insurance Section may attend without loss of salary.
- 19.4 <u>Epidemics and Emergencies</u>: An employee with regular status shall be paid her/his regular salary for any period during which she/he is unable to work at her/his regular place of employment because it is closed by the District due to 02-28-17

quarantine, epidemic, or other conditions involving the health or safety of students or employees. To be eligible for such pay the employee must be ready, able and willing to perform her/his customary or other reasonable and suitable duties at different work locations as designated by the District. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to limit the authority of the District to make temporary assignments of employees to different or additional locations, shifts, or work duties for the purposes of meeting emergencies.

- 19.5 <u>Professional Development Leave: The District may grant up to one (1) paid day to employees in permanent status for the use of attendance in professional development activities, under the conditions specified below:</u>
- a). The professional development activity shall be time reported as vacation (VA) or personal necessity (PN) at the time the course is taken. After employee has successfully completed course, submitted verification of successful completion and received tuition reimbursement, employees may request in writing to their supervisor that his/her vacation or personal necessity be restored to their respective benefited time bank and replaced with miscellaneous time (MS).
- <u>b.)</u> <u>Employees with insufficient balances in their vacation or personal necessity banks are ineligible.</u>
- <u>c.)</u> <u>Employees must submit to their supervisor a one (1) paragraph statement describing:</u>
 - <u>1.</u> How the professional development activity contributed to their own professional growth.
 - <u>2.</u> <u>How the professional development activity will be</u> beneficial to their department and the District.
 - 3. Steps they will take to ensure that the skills they learned will be incorporated into their day to day work.
- 20.0 <u>Family Care and Medical Leave</u>: An unpaid Family Care and Medical Leave shall be granted, to the extent of and subject to the restrictions as set forth below, to an employee who has been employed for at least twelve (12) months and who has served for one hundred thirty days (130) workdays during the twelve (12) months immediately preceding the effective date of the leave. For purposes of this section, furlough days and days worked during off-basis time shall count as "workdays". Family Care and Medical Leave absences of twenty (20) consecutive working days or less can be granted by the immediate administrator or designee. Leaves of twenty (20) or more consecutive working days can be granted only by submission of a formal leave application to the Classified Personnel Assignments Branch.

02-28-17

20.1 <u>Definitions</u>: For purposes of Family Care and Medical Leave, the following definitions shall apply: (1)"Child" means a biological, adopted or foster child; a stepchild; a legal ward; or a child of an employee standing "in loco parentis," such child being either under 18 years of age or an adult dependent who is incapable of self care due to a mental or physical disability; (2)"Spouse" means a husband or wife of an employee; (3)"Parent" means a biological, foster, or adoptive parent; a person who stood "in loco parentis" to the employee when the employee was a child; a stepparent; or a legal guardian; and does not include a parent-in-law; (4) "Family member" means "child," "spouse," or "parent" as defined above; (5) "Serious health condition" means an illness, injury, impairment, or other condition that involves either "in-patient care" or "continuing treatment"; (6) "Inpatient care" means a stay in a hospital or other medical facility and includes any subsequent treatment in connection with inpatient care; (7) "Continuing treatment" means treatment by a "health care provider" that involves one or more of the following: (a) a period of incapacity of more than three consecutive calendar days (as well as any subsequent treatment or period of incapacity relating to the same condition) that also involves either two or more treatments by a "health care provider," or treatment by a "health care provider" on at least one occasion that results in a regimen of continuing treatment under the supervision of a "health care provider"; (b) any period of incapacity due to pregnancy (including morning sickness); (c) any period of incapacity or treatment for an incapacity due to a chronic health condition that requires periodic visits for treatment, which continues over an extended period of time, and may cause episodic (i.e., a period of incapacity for less than three (3) days rather than a continuing incapacity (such as asthma, diabetes, and migraine headaches); (d) a period of incapacity that is long-term due to a condition for which treatment may not be effective; and (e) any period of absence to receive multiple treatments, including treatment of a condition that would likely result in a period of incapacity for a period of more than three (3) days if not treated; (8) "Health care provider" means an individual holding either a physician's and surgeon's certificate or an osteopathic physician's and surgeon's certificate issued pursuant to Article 4 of Chapter 5 of Division 2 of the California Business and Professions Code, or any other individual duly licensed to practice medicine in another state or jurisdiction who directly treats or supervises the treatment of the serious health condition, or by any other person determined by the Secretary of Labor to be capable of providing health care services. The definition includes podiatrists, dentists, clinical psychologists, optometrists, chiropractors (limited in scope), nurse practitioners, nurse midwives, and certain Christian Science practitioners.

20.2 <u>Reasons for Leave</u>: Family Care and Medical Leave may be granted for reason of the birth of a child of the employee, or the placement of a child with an employee in connection with the adoption or foster care of the child by the employee. If the leave is taken for any of these reasons, the leave must be concluded within twelve (12) months of the birth, the adoption, or the foster care placement of the child. In addition, leave may be granted because of the serious health condition of a child of the employee, the employee's own serious health condition, or the care of a 02-28-17

parent or spouse who has a serious health condition.

20.3 <u>Length of Leave</u>: The leave, together with any renewal thereof, shall not exceed the number of days equivalent to a total of twelve (12) normally scheduled workweeks in a twelve (12) month period measured forward from the beginning date of the employee's first Family Care and Medical Leave. The next 12-month period would begin the first time Family Care and Medial Leave is taken after completion of any previous 12-month period.

Any leave an employee takes for the reasons specified in Section 20.2 above will be counted against the employee's annual leave entitlements under the federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 and the California Family Rights Act of 1991, as amended. This leave runs concurrently with any other leave the District offers for which the employee is qualified. Leave caused by pregnancy, childbirth or related medical conditions under Section 9.0 of this Article is separate and apart from the provisions of Family Care and Medical Leave herein. Employees are entitled to the leave allowed under Section 9.0 and, in addition, up to the full twelve (12) weeks of Family Care and Medical Leave. However, leave taken on account of pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical condition will be counted against the employee's annual leave entitlement under the federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993.

20.4 <u>Intermittent Leave</u>: The leave may be taken intermittently or on a reduced work schedule. If the leave is taken for reason of the birth, adoption, or foster care placement of a child of the employee, the basic minimum duration of the leave shall be two (2) weeks; however, the District shall grant the employee leave of less than two (2) weeks' duration on two occasions. If the leave is taken for a serious health condition of the employee or of the employee's family member, leave may be taken intermittently or on a reduced schedule when medically necessary, as determined by the health care provider of the person with the serious health condition. An employee may take such leave for as short a time as one (1) hour (can be less than one [1] hour, if necessary).

If an employee does take intermittent or a reduced-schedule leave that is foreseeable based on a planned medical treatment of the employee or the employee's family member or for the birth, adoption, or foster care placement of a child, the District has the right to transfer temporarily the employee to an available alternative position for which the employee is qualified and which better accommodates the recurring periods of leave during the duration of the intermittent or reduced-scheduled leave. The alternative position must have equivalent pay and benefits but does not have to have equivalent duties. The alternative position may include the altering of the employee's current job. The District may also transfer the employee to a part-time job with the same hourly rate of pay and benefits. Upon the conclusion of the intermittent or reduced-schedule leave, the District will place the employee in the same or equivalent job the employee had when the leave started.

02-28-17

20.5 <u>Notification</u>: If the need for the Family Care and Medical Leave is foreseeable more than thirty (30) calendar days prior to the employee's need for leave, the employee shall give at least thirty (30) days notice. If less than thirty (30) days, the employee must provide the immediate supervisor with as much advance notice as possible but, at the least, within two (2) business days of learning of the need for the leave. These advance notice requirements shall not be applicable in the event of unforeseeable circumstances or emergencies. Whenever possible, if the need for leave is foreseeable due to a planned medical treatment or supervision, the employee must make a reasonable, good faith effort, subject to the approval of the employee's or family member's health care provider, to schedule the treatment or supervision to avoid disruption to the District's operations. In giving notice, the employee must include the qualifying event for which the leave is needed, e.g., birth of a child, serious health condition of parent, etc.

20.6 Medical Certification: For leaves to care for a child, spouse or parent who has a serious health condition, the employee must submit to the immediate administrator or, if applying for a formal leave must attach to the leave application, medical certification from the health care provider which includes: (1) the date, if known on which the serious health condition commenced; (2) the probable duration of the condition; (3) an estimate of the time that the health care provider believes the employee needs to care for the individual; and (4) a statement that the serious health condition warrants the participation of the employee to provide care. If the leave is for the serious health condition of the employee, the employee must submit to the immediate administrator and/or, if applying for a formal leave, must attach to the leave application, medical certification as specified in (1) and (2), above, plus a statement that, due to the serious health condition, the employee is unable to work at all or is unable to perform one or more of the essential functions of the employee's position. Medical certification must be submitted no later than fifteen (15) calendar days after the leave request has been made. If the deadline by which the employee is to submit the medical certification is after the leave has started, the employee will be considered to have taken Family Care and Medical Leave pending the District's receipt of the proper certification. However, if the employee fails to provide proper certification, the employee will be treated as if he or she did not qualify for, and thus never took, Family Care and Medical Leave, will be treated as if he or she sought a leave of absence under another provision of this Agreement, and will not be given the protections set forth in this Article.

In the case of leave due to a serious health condition of the employee, the District reserves the right to require, at its own expense, that the employee obtain the opinion of a second or even third health care provider designated by the District but not employed on a regular basis by the District. The second health care provider, if required, shall be selected by the District. The third health care provider, if necessary, shall be jointly approved by the District and the employee and this provider's opinion 02-28-17

shall be binding. If the employee's leave has already begun during this medical review process, the employee will be considered to have taken Family Care and Medical Leave, pending the result of the examinations by the second and, if necessary, third health care provider.

If additional leave beyond that provided in the certification is required, the employee must submit a new certification by the relevant health care provider.

- 20.7 <u>Restrictions</u>: In the event that parents who are both District employees each wish to take Family Care and Medical Leave for the birth, adoption, or foster care placement of their child, the combined total amount of leave that will be granted such employees will be twelve (12) workweeks during a 12-month period, as defined in Section 20.3 above. These employees will still be eligible to take the remainder of their individual twelve (12) workweek allotment for Family Care and Medical Leave for a purpose other than the birth, adoption or foster care placement of a child.
- 20.8 Compensation: The Family Care and Medical Leave shall be an unpaid leave. An employee who takes Family Care and Medical Leave and who has accrued vacation may elect, or the District may require, the employee to utilize vacation for this purpose, in lieu of unpaid status. An employee who takes leave for the employee's own serious health condition may elect, or the District may require, the employee to utilize accrued illness days for the leave. During the leave, the District will continue to provide the health benefits package, and maintain the District contribution obligation pursuant to Article XV (Health and Welfare), during the Family Care and Medical Leave (except as provided below) to an employee who is otherwise eligible for health benefits. However, an employee who does not return from such leave, or who works less than thirty (30) days after returning from the leave (unless the employee retires within thirty (30) days after returning from leave) will be required to reimburse the District for the District's cost of providing the health benefits package. The District, however, will not provide such health benefits for an employee for any leave period beyond twelve (12) workweeks. Accordingly, if an employee combines pregnancy leave with a Family Care and Medical Leave, the employee will only be entitled to continued health benefits for the first twelve (12) workweeks of leave. Thereafter, the District will provide the employee with health benefits to the same extent and under the same conditions as it provides to employees on other, similar leaves of absence.
- 20.9 <u>Seniority</u>: Accrual of seniority credit for the period of Family Care and Medical Leave shall be in accordance with Personnel Commission Rule 740.
- 20.10 <u>Certification to Return to Work</u>: The provisions of Section 11.6 and 11.7 shall apply to employees returning to work from a Family Care and Medical Leave (absence) due to the employee's own serious health condition.

02-28-17

- 20.11 <u>Early Return From Leave</u>: If the amount of leave needed is actually less than initially requested, the employee must notify the District of such an occurrence. Once the employee provides such notification, the District must reinstate the employee to the same or equivalent position within two (2) days.
- 21.0 <u>Charter School Leave (Unpaid)</u>: An employee shall, subject to the limits set forth below, be granted an unpaid leave to serve in an assignment at a Board of Education-approved Charter School:
 - a. The leave shall be for a minimum of one (1) year. The leave shall be extended upon request of the employee; however, the total period of leave shall not exceed the duration of the initial charter or five (5) years whichever occurs first;
 - b. For an employee not assigned to a school or program that is being converted to a Charter School, the leave shall commence at the beginning of the next school year (July 1); exceptions may be provided in the sole discretion of the District;
 - c. Salary and benefits received by the employee during the period of leave shall not be the responsibility of the District, but shall be established and provided by the Charter School in accordance with the Charter School petition approved by the Board of Education;
 - d. Return from Leave to District service shall be in accordance with the provisions contained in this Article unless the employee has been laid off by the District;
 - e. Upon return to District service from a Charter School leave, no employee shall receive more favorable treatment than employees in the same classification who remain with the District;
 - f. Employees separated involuntarily from their Charter School assignment may be subject to administrative or disciplinary action by the District for conduct which occurred at the Charter School in the same manner as if the conduct had occurred while the employee was actively employed by the District.
- 22.0 <u>Break in Service</u>: Periods of paid leave of absence shall not be considered a break in service. An employee on any paid leave status shall continue to earn seniority and vacation credit.
- 23.0 To the extent that Personnel Commission Rule 790 grants additional leave rights greater than those included in this contract and enjoyed by bargaining unit members prior to this Agreement, those rights shall continue as long as 02-28-17

they continue in the Personnel Commission Rules.

02-28-17

ARTICLE XIV

WAGES AND SALARIES

- 1.0 <u>Wages and Salaries</u>: The wages and salaries for Unit employees have been negotiated in good faith between AALA and the District and shall be as set forth in Appendix A of this Agreement. The wages and salaries set forth in Appendix A are intended to, and do, meet any prevailing wage obligations which are or may be imposed upon the District.
- 2.0 <u>Mileage Reimbursement</u>: Employees who are required to use their personal vehicles for District business shall, effective July 1, 2008, be reimbursed at the Internal Revenue Service established standard business rate for such usage for all miles driven.
- 3.0 <u>Pay Differentials-General</u>: An earned salary differential in addition to the regular rate of pay shall be paid to affected employees under the conditions approved by the Personnel Commission and the Agreement.
- 4.0 <u>Salary Placement</u>: Entry-level placement on the salary schedule shall be at the lowest step of the schedule for the classification or at the rate established for the classification, unless the District authorizes hiring at a higher rate.
- 5.0 <u>Step Advancement on the Salary Schedule</u>: A probationary or permanent regular shall be advanced to the next highest step as of the pay period following completion of one hundred and thirty (130) days in a paid status in regular assignment(s) in the class, and to higher steps in subsequent years as to the numbered pay period corresponding to the pay period of the last advancement, providing the employee completed one hundred and thirty (130) days in paid status in the interim period.
- 5.1 A day in paid status for purposes of this Section shall be defined as any day for which pay is received, including:
 - a. Limited term assignments in the same, equal, or higher class;
 - b. In the event of demotion following promotion to a regular position, time spent in a higher class;
 - c. Time spent on industrial accident/illness, military, Peace Corps, Red Cross or Merchant Marine leaves.
- 6.0 <u>Salary Placement Upon Promotion or Reclassification</u>: Upon promotion or reclassification to a higher class, an employee shall advance to that step of the new salary schedule which is at least two and three-fourths percent (2 3/4 %) percent above his/her rate of pay, but not to exceed the maximum rate of pay

02-28-17

Article XIV - Wages and Salaries

established for the higher class. Such employee shall then receive a step advancement, if applicable, effective as of the first day of the pay period after completion of one hundred and thirty (130) days in paid status in regular assignments in the higher class, exclusive of overtime. A new cycle for subsequent step advancements will thus be established.

- 6.1 A payment shortage in a regular salary warrant received by an employee shall be corrected within thirty (30) days after it is reported to the Payroll Services Branch by the employee's time reporting person, as long as it falls within the terms of 8.0 below.
- 7.0 <u>Supplemental Pay Warrant</u>: A permanent regular employee who does not receive a scheduled pay warrant or receives an underpayment of at least 35% of their normal net pay because of problems involving assignment, time reporting, or payroll processing, may request a Supplemental Pay Warrant for hours reported and approved by the employee's work location.
- 7.1 A Supplemental Pay Warrant cannot be made for a pay warrant that has been issued but is subsequently unaccounted for (e.g., lost, delayed in route, stolen after receipt, etc.) or in cases where garnishments, tax liens or the like are being processed.
- 7.2 In the case of a salary warrant issued and mailed but later lost or stolen, a replacement warrant will be issued no later than seven (7) calendar days after the employee submits a Lost Warrant Affidavit form to the Payroll Services Branch if the warrant being replaced is still outstanding. The replacement of cashed warrants will depend upon the findings of the Warrant Investigation Unit of the Los Angeles County of Education. The investigation and replacement process usually takes 4-7 weeks.
- 7.3 The District will provide notification to an employee in the event of a garnishment or tax lien.
- 8.0 Payroll Errors Limitations Upon Recovery: Any payroll or other salary errors claimed by an employee against the District in a timely manner as provided in the grievance procedure of Article V shall be corrected retroactively up to a maximum of three (3) years from the date of claim. In the event of an error in favor of an employee, the District shall be limited in its retroactive recovery against the employee to a three (3) year period dating from the discovery of the error. Except for recovery of the amounts received by the employee as temporary disability payments from the District's agent, the District will notify an employee of an overpayment via the employee's location timekeeper or by direct written communication. Written communication to the employee will be provided when an overpayment exceeds one hundred dollars (\$100). Where in the judgment of the District the circumstances

02-28-17

Article XIV - Wages and Salaries

warrant, the District shall allow the employee to establish a reasonable method of repayment with the Payroll Services Branch.

- 8.1 <u>Salary Overpayments</u>: Except as set forth in Article XIII, (Leaves) Section 12.0 (c), when a salary overpayment error has been discovered, the Payroll Branch will notify the employee in writing of the amount and circumstances related to the overpayment and will recommend a suggested method for recovery of the overpayment.
 - a. For cases in which the amount and circumstances are such that it is probable that the employee was unaware of a salary overpayment, a minimum of three hundred dollars (\$300) per pay period will be deducted. If the overpayment amount exceeds \$7,200, the recovery per pay period shall be the overpayment amount divided into 24 installments.
 - b. The employee may request consideration of alternative methods for recovery of overpayments provided that the time frame for recovery does not exceed the period of time during which the overpayment occurred. If no request is made for an alternative method of recovery within ten (10) calendar days, the recovery shall commence effective with the next pay period using the method recommended by the District in its written notice to the employee.
 - c. When the amount and circumstances are such that the employee knew or should have known that there was an overpayment, the recommended recovery payment will be as much as the entire amount. In such cases, however, the District will work out a suitable recovery payment schedule with the employee which may be as much as the entire amount within one pay period.
- 9.0 Other Salary Differentials, Pay and Practices: The provisions of Personnel Commission Rule 599, Salary Differentials Based upon Variations in Responsibility, shall continue to apply to unit member in the same manner as the Rules applied prior to this Agreement unless and until such Personnel Commission Rules are changed or amended, in which case, the parties shall meet and negotiate regarding such changes as or amendments.
- <u>10.0</u> <u>Longevity Increment: Effective July 1, 2017, longevity increments apply to classifications in this unit eligible to receive this increment.</u>
 - 10.1 The longevity increment shall become effective on the first (1^{st})

02-28-17

Article XIV - Wages and Salaries

day of July following completion of the qualifying number of years of service.

- <u>10.2</u> A "year of service" for the purpose of the longevity increment shall be defined as paid service in regular status for 130 days or more within the fiscal year, including time served in probationary or permanent certificated services; however, total assignment hours annually shall not exceed 2080 hours for years of service credit.
- $\underline{10.3}$ The longevity increment schedule for years of qualifying District service shall be:

\$25 per pay period after 10 years \$40 per pay period after 15 years

ARTICLE XV

HEALTH AND WELFARE

- 1.0 <u>District Contribution Obligations</u>: (as to all eligible District personnel): the <u>District's defined contribution rate and all other matters set forth herein shall be in accordance with the health benefits agreement between the <u>District and the Unions/Associations which represent District employees</u>. Those agreements are attached hereto as Appendix B for informational purposes only.</u>
- 2.0 <u>Plan Revisions Through the District-wide Health Benefits Committee</u> (HBC): Plan revisions and all other matter set forth herein shall be in accordance with the health benefits agreements between the District and the unions/associations which represent District employees. Those agreements are attached hereto as Appendix B for informational purposes only. A District-wide Health Benefits Committee (HBC) shall be formed.
 - a. Composition: Each union shall be entitled to one (1) HBC member for every 5,000 unit members represented or fraction thereof. The District shall be an official member of the HBC; the District and each union shall have one vote apiece. The District shall provide resource staff as determined by the HBC, and shall provide adequate paid release time for those HBC members who are employees of the District.
 - <u>b.</u> <u>Decision Making: Consensus shall be used in all HBC deliberations. If a consensus decision cannot be reached, then in the alternative, each union and the <u>District shall have one (1) vote apiece. Any recommended changes to the existing kinds and levels of benefits shall require a 2/3 vote of the members present and voting.</u></u>
 - c. The HBC may investigate the creation during the term of this Agreement of a joint Employer Health and Welfare trust. Such Trust might include other public or private sector employees as determined by the HBC. The HBC shall review all existing contracts prior to expiration. No contract shall be for more than one (1) year, or awarded without open bid, except upon HBC approval.
 - <u>f.</u> <u>Benefit Eligibility: During the term of this Agreement there shall be no changes in the eligibility requirements for District Benefits (see Section 3.0 below).</u>
- 3.0 Eligibility for Plans: Eligibility requirements for employees and dependents shall be as provided in the applicable plan and also as follows:
 - a. Every employee who is assigned half-time or more of a full-time assignment in one class, in a status other than substitute, temporary, extra, exchange or relief, shall be eligible to enroll in a plan. The percentage of assignment shall be determined by the District. For employees attaining eligibility under this paragraph, the enrollment year shall be January through December.

03-01-17

- <u>b.</u> For employees attaining eligibility under this paragraph, who do not qualify under the preceding paragraph, but who in the previous school year were in paid status for eight hundred (800) or more hours as a result of any one assignment or any combination of assignments, the enrollment year shall be September through August.
- c. In order to remain eligible, the employee must be in paid status within the assignment basis. However, an employee in an unpaid status who later receives compensation from the District for the unpaid period shall be entitled to reimbursement of direct premium payments made which correspond to the period for which such compensation is allowed. To obtain such reimbursement, the employee shall file application therefore with the Benefits Administration.
- d. In situations where employees are married to one another or share a domestic partner relationship and are covered by the same plan with one listed as a dependent, the dependent shall not, upon divorce, upon termination of the domestic partner or upon the retirement or death of the spouse/domestic partner, lose any rights the employee would otherwise have had as an eligible employee or retired employee.
- A.0 Retirement Benefit Coverage: Qualified employees who retire from the District receiving a PERS/STRS allowance for either age or disability shall be eligible to continue District-paid hospital/medical, dental and vision coverage in which the employee was enrolled at the time of retirement. For the purposes of this section, qualifying years consist of school years in which the employee was in paid status for at least eight hundred (800) hours and was eligible for District-paid insurance coverage. The following shall not count toward, but shall not constitute a break in the service requirement: (a) time spent on authorized leave of absence and; (b) any time intervening between resignation and reinstatement with full benefits within thirty nine (39) months of the last day of paid service. The employee must meet the following requirements:
 - <u>a.</u> <u>For employees hired prior to March 11, 1984, five (5) consecutive years of qualifying service immediately prior to retirement shall be required in order to qualify for retiree health benefits for the life of the retiree.</u>
 - <u>b.</u> <u>For employees hired on or after March 11, 1984, but prior to July 1, 1987, ten (10) consecutive years of qualifying service immediately prior to retirement shall be required in order to qualify for retiree health benefits for the life of the retiree.</u>
 - c. For employees hired on or after July 1, 1987, but prior to June 1, 1992, fifteen (15) consecutive years of qualifying service immediately prior to retirement or ten (10) consecutive years immediately prior to retirement plus an additional ten (10) years which are not consecutive shall be required in order to qualify for retiree health

03-01-17

benefits for the life of the retiree.

- d. For employees hired on or after June 1, 1992, but prior to March 1, 2007, years of qualifying service and age must total at least eighty (80) in order to qualify for retiree health benefits for the life of the retiree. For employees who have a break in service, this must include ten (10) consecutive years immediately prior to retirement.
- e. Employees hired on or after March 1, 2007 but prior to April 1, 2009 shall be required to have a minimum of fifteen (15) consecutive years of service with the District immediately prior to retirement, in concert with the "Rule of 80" eligibility requirement (section 4.0 (d) above) to receive employee and dependents' health and welfare benefits (medical dental and vision) upon retirement as provided for in this Agreement.
- f. For employees hired on or after April 1, 2009, years of qualifying service and age must total at least eighty-five (85) in order to qualify for retiree health benefits. This must include a minimum of twenty-five (25) consecutive years of service with the District immediately prior to retirement.
- g. <u>In order to maintain coverage, the retiree must continue to receive a PERS/STRS allowance and must enroll in those parts of Medicare for which eligible.</u>
- h. <u>Employees on "Continuation of Enrollment" pursuant to Section 7.0 below shall, if otherwise qualifying under this section, be eligible for coverage under the District paid insurance plans upon receiving a PERS/STRS retirement allowance.</u>
- 5.0 Enrollment: For the hospital-medical, dental and vision care plans, an unenrolled employee eligible for enrollment may submit application for enrollment in a plan at any time. However, an employee who has previously been enrolled in a plan during the current enrollment year must, upon re-enrollment in that same enrollment year, select the same plan. Such an employee must wait until the next open enrollment period to effect a change of plans. The District shall process applications so as to make coverage effective on the earliest practicable date consistent with the plan provisions, and in no case shall this be later than the first day of the calendar month following the receipt of the completed application.
- 5.1 <u>Eligibility of Dependents: Eligible dependents may be enrolled by the employee in the hospital-medical, dental, and vision care plans at any time provided the eligible employee submits a "Request for Change of Dependent Status" form and proof of eligible status as described below.</u>

Newborn children of the employee are automatically covered for the first thirty (30) days following birth, provided that an application for dependent coverage is received by

03-01-17

the Benefits Administration before the end of the thirty (30) day period.

a. <u>Documentary Proof of Status Required for Dependents</u>

<u>Dependents</u> <u>Documents Required (copy)</u>

<u>Legal Spouse</u> <u>State or County issued Marriage Certificate</u>

Domestic Partner Notarized "Declaration of Domestic

Partnership" (LAUSD Form DP1.0), and at least two (2) of the documents listed

in Section 5.1 b (9) below.

Child, to age 26* Birth Certificate (in case of newborn,

evidence of birth until birth certificate is

<u>available)</u>

Stepchild, to age 26* Birth Certificate and income tax return

showing dependent status

Adopted Child, to age 26* Adoption papers

<u>Child who is a Legal</u> <u>Court order establishing</u>

Ward to age 26* legal guardianship

NOTE: The children of a domestic partner are **not** eligible for coverage unless they have been legally adopted by the employee or the employee is the legal guardian. In such cases, the required documentation for adoption or legal guardianship must be provided.

b. <u>Domestic Partnerships: A domestic partner of the same or opposite sex of an eligible employee may be covered as a dependent if all of the following criteria are met.</u>

The employee and his/her partner:

- (1) have shared a regular and permanent residence for the past twelve (12) months immediately preceding the application for coverage with the LAUSD;
- (2) are engaged in an exclusive committed relationship for mutual support and benefit to the same extent as married

03-01-17

persons and intend to stay together indefinitely;

- (3) are jointly responsible to each other for basic living expenses; basic living expenses are defined as the expenses supporting daily living, i.e., shelter, food, clothing (contributions need not be equal);
- (4) are not currently married to another person;
- (5) have not signed a declaration of a domestic partnership with another individual in the previous twelve (12) month period;
- (6) are at least eighteen (18) years of age;
- (7) are not blood relatives any closer than would prohibit legal marriage in the state of residence;
- (8) are mentally competent to consent to a contract;
- (9) are financially interdependent as proven by providing at least two of the following documents: common ownership of real property or a common leasehold interest in real property; common ownership of a motor vehicle; joint bank account or joint credit account; designation as a beneficiary for life insurance or retirement benefits.
- c. Disabled Children: No other dependents or family members are eligible for coverage, except that disabled children who meet the disability standards of the plan(s) and who have been enrolled prior to age twenty-six (26) or, who were first enrolled as eligible full-time students prior to the disabling condition, may continue to be covered beyond age twenty-six (26).
- d. If spouses/domestic partners are both District employees and each is covered both as an employee and as a dependent, the District will pay \$3,000 per coverage year to the dependent who agrees to accept coverage under the same plan as his/her spouse/domestic partner, thereby creating coverage for one as the employee and one as the dependent.

e. If a District employee agrees to waive coverage from the District and

03-01-17

F: DATA: CONTRACT: UNIT J 2015-2018: ART XV

58

^{*}All references to age 26 in this Article are intended to comply with the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act dated March 23, 2010.

accepts coverage solely under a plan of his/her spouse's/domestic partner's employer (not the District), the District will pay \$3000 to the employee, for each coverage year waived.

- 5.2 It is the responsibility of the employee to notify the Health Insurance Section immediately regarding the termination of his/her domestic partner relationship. The employee must submit LAUSD form "Request for Change of Dependent Status". This coverage for a domestic partner shall end on the last day of the month in which the relationship and/or living arrangement terminates and/or for which either party is no longer eligible for coverage.
- 5.3 For an employee whose spouse/domestic partner has other health insurance coverage, reimbursement will be limited to the maximum percentage allowed by the primary health plan. An employee whose spouse/domestic partner is also a District employee may mutually agree to be covered as both an employee and as a dependent within the same plan. A married couple who both work for the District or domestic partners who both work for the District may include their qualifying children on their individual policies, and such children may also be covered more than once within the same plan.
- 5.4 Open Enrollment: Once each year there shall be an open enrollment period during which an enrolled employee may change hospital-medical benefit plans, dental plans and/or vision care plans. Benefits Administration shall establish and announce the date of said open enrollment period.

6.0 Life Insurance

- 6.1 <u>District-Paid Life Insurance: For the District paid basic life insurance plan, all eligible employees are automatically covered. No application is necessary to obtain this benefit.</u>
- 6.2 Employee-Paid Life Insurance: Eligible employees may enroll in the employee-paid life insurance plan without evidence of insurability provided that a completed application is received by the third party administrator of the life insurance plan no later than sixty (60) days from the date the employee is first eligible. Employees not submitting applications during the period specified above may enroll by providing evidence of good health acceptable to the plan. Application for the employee-paid life insurance shall be processed to provide coverage at the earliest date consistent with the plan provided and payroll deduction schedules.

Employees participating in the employee-paid life insurance plan may also purchase spouse, domestic partner and/or dependent children coverage. Dependents eligible pursuant to 5.1 above may be enrolled without evidence of insurability in the following

03-01-17

circumstances:

- <u>An application for such coverage is made simultaneously with the employee's initial enrollment.</u>
- The eligible dependents are acquired after the point of initial enrollment by the employee. The application for such enrollment, however, must be received by the Benefits Administration within thirty (30) days of the acquisition of such dependent(s).
- Newborn children of the employee are automatically covered for the first thirty (30) days following birth, provided that an application for dependent coverage is received by the Benefits Administration before the end of the thirty (30) day period.
- 6.3 Conversion of Life Insurance (District-Paid and Employee-Paid) Enrollment: An employee whose life insurance enrollment terminates because of: (a) failure to make direct payments when required; (b) termination of employment; or (c) loss of eligibility, shall be given the opportunity to convert, at the employee's expense, to a permanent form of insurance (other than term insurance) pursuant to the provisions of the plan.

6.4 Continuation Of Enrollment (Life Insurance):

- a. With respect to the District-paid life insurance plan, coverage for an employee on an unpaid leave of absence other than for illness or industrial injury/illness shall not be provided until such time as the employee returns to active service in an eligible assignment. Coverage for an employee on an unpaid leave of absence for illness or industrial injury/illness shall continue for one year after which termination of coverage shall be processed and a conversion plan offered upon request.
- b. With respect to the employee-paid life insurance plan, employees who receive no salary or who receive insufficient salary to permit deduction of the required premium after all other deductions are made may continue coverage for a period not to exceed one (1) year by making direct payments of the appropriate premiums by check or money order payable to the plan and sent to the administrator of the life insurance plan.
- 7.0 Continuation of Enrollment (Health Benefits): With respect to the hospital-medical, dental and vision care plans, if an employee is in an unpaid status and not eligible for District contribution, the employee may arrange for continuance of enrollment under COBRA (see 9.0 9.3 below.)

03-01-17

- 7.1 With respect to employees who decline to make the above continuation payments, coverage shall be terminated and they shall not be eligible to re-enroll in a plan until returning to active service in an eligible assignment and, with respect to the employee-paid life insurance plan, submitting evidence of good health acceptable to the plan.
- <u>8.0</u> <u>Termination of Enrollment: The enrollment of an employee shall terminate:</u>
 - <u>a.</u> For failure of the employee to make payment as provided under Sections 6.3 and 9.0, in which case coverage shall terminate at the close of the month for which the last premium was paid;
 - <u>b.</u> At the request of an employee, in which case coverage shall terminate at the close of the accounting cycle in which the request was submitted;
 - c. Upon termination of employment, in which case coverage shall terminate at the close of the month in which the employment termination was effective; except for District paid life insurance in which case coverage shall terminate on the date the employee ceases to be employed.
 - d. In the event of the employee's loss of eligibility, in which case coverage shall terminate at the close of the enrollment year, except for the District-paid life insurance plan, which shall terminate coverage on the date of loss of eligibility; and
 - <u>e.</u> <u>For District-paid life insurance, upon the employee's loss of eligibility or termination of employment, in which case coverage shall terminate on the date the employee ceases to be eligible or employed.</u>
- 8.1 Employees Terminated From Enrollment by the Plan: With respect to hospital-medical plan coverage, if the employee's participation is terminated at the plan's request for other than non-payment of premium, the employee may enroll in another of the District's hospital and medical plans by making proper application to the Benefits Administration.
- 9.0 COBRA: Pursuant to the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA) and comparable State law, eligible employees or dependents may have continuation of coverage for a given period of time at their own expense under the District's health, dental and vision care plans in the event of termination of coverage due to one of the following causes: Death of covered employee, termination of covered employee (under certain conditions) or reduction in covered employee's

03-01-17

hours of employment, divorce or legal separation of the covered employee, or a dependent child ceasing to be eligible for coverage as a dependent child under the District's health and welfare plans. In accordance with COBRA regulations, domestic partners are not considered qualified beneficiaries and are ineligible for COBRA continuation coverage.

- 9.1 The monthly premium for continued coverage shall be determined at the time of eligibility and shall be subject to change; however, the premium charged to employees will not exceed one hundred percent (100%) of the premium paid by the District plus the amount allowed by law for employees and/or dependents in a comparable status. The continuation coverage shall be the same as the coverage available to continuing employees, regardless of the employee's health at the time.
- 9.2 It shall be the responsibility of the employee or the dependent to notify the Health Insurance Section of a divorce, legal separation or loss of eligibility of a dependent child at the time of such an event. At the time of eligibility for continuation coverage, and upon such notification, an election form shall be provided by the District.
- 9.3 COBRA shall be administered pursuant to federal law, and all decisions and rules with respect to eligibility, premium costs, qualification for benefits, and level of benefits shall be in accordance with published federal government guidelines. Accordingly, it is expressly understood that all such matters, as well as any other questions or issues relating to COBRA, are excluded from the grievance and arbitration provisions of Article V (Grievance Procedure). In accordance with COBRA regulations, domestic partners are not considered qualified beneficiaries and are ineligible for COBRA continuation coverage.

10.0 Miscellaneous Provisions:

10.1 If any medical plan premium is refunded by a Plan carrier/administrator, it shall be retained by the District, unless it is the result of a payment made under section 9.0 above by an employee in which case it shall be refunded to the employee. If any injury or illness is caused or alleged to be caused by any act or omission of a third party, payments will be made according to the terms of the Plan for the services of physicians, hospitals and other providers; however, the Plan Member must reimburse the Plan for any amount paid by the Plan, up to the amount of any settlement or judgment the Member, the Member's estate, parent or legal guardian receives from or on behalf of the third party on account of such injury or illness. The Plan may, in its discretion, condition payment upon execution by the Member, the Member's estate, parent or legal guardian of an agreement; (1) to reimburse the Plan accordingly; and (2) to direct the Member's attorney to make payments directly to the Plan.

03-01-17

- 10.2 <u>Disputes With Carriers/Plans: The controlling documents</u> regarding all health plans are the applicable contracts between the District and the carriers/plan administrators. All disputes regarding coverage and benefits are to be resolved under the plan's own grievance procedures rather than under the Grievance <u>Procedures of this Agreement.</u>
- 12.0 IRS 125 Plan: Eligible unit employees may enroll in the IRS 125 Flexible Spending Account program.

03-01-17

ARTICLE XVI

HOLIDAYS

1.0 <u>Holidays</u>: An employee in a regular assignment or in an assignment in lieu of his/her regular assignment shall receive holiday pay for those holidays listed below and for other holidays declared by the Board of Education, the Governor of California, or the President of the United States which come within the employee's assignment period, subject to the conditions listed in "a" through "c".

January 1	New Year's Day*
That date in January declared by the	
Board	Martin Luther King, Jr. Day*
Third Monday in February	Presidents Day*
Last Monday in May	Memorial Day*
July 4	Independence Day
That date declared by the Board	Admission Day
First Monday in September	Labor Day
November 11	Veterans Day*
That Thursday in November	
proclaimed by the President	Thanksgiving Day*
Day following Thanksgiving Day	Thanksgiving Friday*
December 25	Christmas Day*
That date declared by the	
BoardAlter	nate Lincoln Day Observance

^{*}Employees assigned to C Basis would be eligible for all of the holidays listed above which are indicated by an asterisk (*)

- a. The employee must have been in paid status for a portion of the working day immediately preceding or succeeding the holiday, provided that an employee on a military leave of absence entitled to compensation under Article XIII (Leaves of Absence) shall only receive pay for the portion of the holiday period needed to meet the total time for which compensation is required by law.
- b. An employee whose regular work schedule is less than five (5) days per week and forty (40) hours per week shall not be entitled to pay for any holiday observed on the employee's regularly scheduled day off.
- c. An employee in paid status during any portion of the working day of his/her normal assignment immediately preceding or succeeding the school holiday of December 25 and January 1 shall receive pay for the two (2) holidays.
- 2.0 Friday shall be the observed holiday for all purposes for holidays which fall on a Saturday; Monday shall be the observed holiday for all purposes for

03-02-17

Article XVI - Holidays

holidays which fall on a Sunday.

3.0 If a holiday occurs while an employee is on vacation or other paid leave, that day will be credited and paid as a holiday.

ARTICLE XVII

VACATION

- 1.0 <u>Accrual Rate</u>: An employee shall earn vacation for active service in a regular assignment or in an assignment in the same or another class in lieu of the employee's regular assignment. Active service means all of the time for which pay is received. Employees employed in classifications which are not entitled to receive overtime, i.e., classifications designated as executive administrative in Personnel Commission Rule 596, shall earn vacation credit at the rate of .09232 hours of credit for each hour for which pay is received under the employee's regular assignment basis.
- 2.0 <u>Vacation Cap</u>: No employee shall be permitted to accrue vacation in an amount greater than that which the employee earns in eighteen (18) pay periods (the employee's "vacation cap amount"). Once the employee has accrued vacation in an amount equal to the employee's vacation cap amount, the employee shall cease to accrue vacation until the employee uses vacation in an amount sufficient to reduce the employee's accumulated vacation balance below the employee's vacation cap amount. All appropriate adjustments shall be made annually at the end of each fiscal year so that the employee's earned vacation balance carried forward to the next fiscal year shall not exceed the employee's "vacation cap amount." (See also Section 5.0 below.)
- 3.0 <u>Vacation Scheduling</u>: Consistent with the eighteen (18) pay period vacation cap amount set forth in Section 2.0 above, the following procedure for scheduling of vacation time shall be in effect:
 - a. <u>Vacation Calendar</u>: Administrators shall issue an annual vacation calendar for the next school year. The calendar will include the following:
 - (1) A list of all dates when vacation cannot be taken due to operational needs.
 - (2) A list of all dates when vacation may be taken by any or all employees.
 - (3) A list of all dates when a part of the staff may take vacation, indicating any limits on the number of employees who may take vacation or on the amount of vacation taken.
 - b. <u>Employee's Proposed Vacation Schedule</u>: Each employee shall provide to his/her appropriate administrator or designee a proposed written vacation usage schedule for the following school year, which schedules vacation for the school year in amount necessary to assure the employee will not exceed the vacation cap amount.

03-01-17

Article XVII - Vacation

c. Approvals and Disapprovals: Within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt of the employee's vacation usage schedule, the administrator shall provide a written acknowledgment either approving the employee's submitted vacation usage schedule for the following school year, or disapproving the submitted schedule and providing a basis in writing for that denial. Timely-submitted vacation schedules shall not be denied for reasons other than workload, scheduling conflicts or where the proposed vacation schedule would substantially interfere with the operation of the employee's work unit. If there are conflicting requests, and there is no operational need to select one requested schedule over the other, then District seniority shall be controlling.

d. Changes:

- (1) Changes in pre-approved vacation schedules will not be made by the District except for critical operational necessity or an emergency that would substantially interfere with the operation of the employee's work unit. Vacations in progress shall not be canceled for reasons other than a declared state of emergency.
- (2) An employee whose previously-approved vacation has been changed due to a critical operational necessity shall have the right to meet with administrator and the appropriate Division Head or designee to attempt to informally resolve the appropriateness of the vacation change. The meeting shall occur and the decision of the Division Head or designee shall be provided within five (5) days of the employee's request for the meeting. Nothing herein shall alter the fifteen 15-day time limit for filing a written grievance as required by Article V, (Grievance Procedure).
- (3) Once an employee's vacation schedule is submitted and approved pursuant to the above, no change or additional requests can be made by the employee without submission of an alternate vacation schedule for the date(s) in question. The requested change or addition shall be subject to approval, and shall not normally cause reconsideration of any other employee's previously-approved vacation schedule. Scheduling decisions shall be based upon the employees' requests (including any special circumstances that the employee may wish to have considered), and the operational needs of the department and site.
- (4) An employee who has submitted a vacation schedule and received approval for that schedule, and who is thereafter denied the right to take that vacation because of an extension of the time when vacation is

03-01-17

Article XVII - Vacation

precluded pursuant to Section 3.0 c above, shall be entitled to submit an alternate vacation schedule, which shall not be unreasonably denied.

- 4.0 <u>District-Initiated Vacation Scheduling:</u> Notwithstanding the above vacation scheduling provisions, the District shall be permitted (but not required) to schedule and require employees to take vacation under the following circumstances:
 - a. When the employee fails to provide an annual vacation schedule per Section 3.0 b above;
 - b. When the employee has accrued vacation in an amount equal to or greater than the vacation cap amount, as provided in Section 5.0 below;
 - c. When the employee is sent home pending the results of a disciplinary investigation (with the vacation used to be restored to the employee's vacation balance if the investigation does not lead to discipline); and
 - d. During periods within the employee's assignment basis when the District is closed, when the employee's work site is closed, or when there is a lack of work (unless the employee and the appropriate administrator agree that the employee may go unpaid during such a period). Where assignment of mandatory vacation is necessary due to lack of work as determined by the administrator, volunteers shall be considered first; preference shall be given to employees in the affected classification at the site with the highest site seniority in classification. If the number of volunteers is insufficient, assignment of mandatory vacation shall be to those employees with the highest vacation balance. Exception to the foregoing may be made considering special needs, attendance records, the individual employee's vacation balance, and/or previously approved scheduled vacation.
 - e. Vacation may be interrupted or terminated in order to begin illness leave, bereavement leave, jury duty leave or military leave.
- 5.0 <u>Vacation Cap Waivers:</u> An employee who is prevented or prohibited from taking vacation previously approved by the employee's administrator shall be permitted to exceed by that amount the vacation cap amount for the school year in question, and shall be granted a preference the following year in scheduling vacation so as to assure the employee's ability to schedule sufficient vacation to reduce the employee's vacation accumulation below the vacation cap amount. However, such relief from the vacation cap amount must first be pre-approved in writing by the Superintendent or designee.

03-01-17

Article XVII - Vacation

6.0 <u>Vacation Pay</u>: Except as set forth in Section 7.0 below (which deals with the 1994 Accrual Bank), in computing pay for vacation, all applicable salary differentials shall be included and vacation shall be paid at the base salary rate in effect at the time the vacation is taken.

Except as set forth in Section 7.0 below (which deals with the 1994 Accrual Bank), upon separation from service the dollar value of the employee's current vacation accrual balance (up to the applicable cap) shall be paid as a lump sum at the employee's salary rate at the time of such separation.

- 7.0 1994 Accrual Bank: Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions and in order to facilitate a complete transition from an unlimited vacation accrual system to the above-described eighteen (18) pay period vacation cap system, the District shall, for each employee employed by the District as of the adoption of this agreement by the Board of Education, calculate the employee's total accrued vacation as of June 30, 1994 (the "1994 Accrual Bank"). The District will then credit each employee with their 1994 Accrual Bank as vested vacation to be paid out at the time the employee separates from the District, but at the employee's salary rate in effect as of June 30, 1995.
 - a. Should an employee utilize any vacation from their 1994 Accrual Bank while on active status (after exhaustion of their current vacation bank), vacation hours shall be paid out at the employee's current salary rate at the time the vacation is utilized and deducted from the 1994 Accrual Bank.

ARTICLE XVIII

SAFETY CONDITIONS

1.0 The responsibility for providing for safe working conditions that are in conformance with applicable law and which are within fiscal constraints shall be the District's. Employees shall be responsible for complying with safety procedures and practices and for reporting any unsafe condition, facility, or equipment of which he/she is aware. The District shall be responsible for informing employees of necessary safety procedures and practices. There shall be no reprisal against an employee for reporting any real or potentially unsafe condition, facility, or equipment.

ARTICLE XIX

TUITION REIMBURSEMENT

- 1.0 <u>Tuition Reimbursement</u>: The District may grant tuition and other reimbursement to employees in permanent status, under the conditions specified below:
 - a. Programs eligible for reimbursement shall include, but not be limited to, courses of study at approved academic institutions, seminars and training institutes conducted by recognized professional associations, conferences, meetings and such other training programs designed to upgrade the classified service or encourage retraining of employees who may otherwise be subject to layoff as the result of technological change.
 - b. Costs that may be reimbursed are tuition, other mandatory fees, books, and other training materials that are required for the specific course. Traveling expenses, parking fees, student body fees, the cost of paper, pens, notebooks, equipment, and other costs shall not be reimbursed. Tuition reimbursement shall be limited to a maximum of seven hundred dollars (\$700) for any individual employee during any twelve (12) month period. Reimbursement shall be made as soon as practicable following presentation of official receipts and satisfactory evidence of successful completion of the approved course(s) or program. If grades are received, successful completion shall be defined as a grade of C or passing.
 - c. The District encourages its employees to obtain work-specific degrees and additional professional certifications for the purpose of increasing the employee's knowledge, understanding and skills as related to the employee's employment by the District. The course(s) or program must be directly related to the employee's current or future service within the District and for such purpose.
 - d. Approval for reimbursement shall be obtained on the appropriate form signed by Division head or designee before the commencement of the course or program. Approval shall be at the sole discretion of the District. If a request for reimbursement is not approved, the employee shall be entitled upon request to know the reasons for the disapproval.
 - e. The course(s) or program shall not be taken during the employee's assigned duty hours.
 - f. The course(s) or program for which tuition reimbursement is requested shall be completed within the period for which it was approved, or the employee must submit a new request which itself is subject to discretionary approval.
 - 1.1 Provisions of this Section shall not apply to any employee

Article XIX - Tuition Reimbursement

eligible for reimbursement by any other governmental agency, organization or association.

1.2 An employee who terminates employment with the District within six (6) months of receiving tuition reimbursement pursuant to this Section, shall refund the amount of the reimbursement to the District, or it shall be deducted from the employee's final warrant. This requirement shall be waived in the event of the employee's death or physical or mental disability which precludes the employee from returning to District employment.

ARTICLE XX

RECLASSIFICATION PROCEDURE

- 1.0 For the purpose of this article, "reclassification" means the upgrading of a position to a higher classification as a result of the gradual increase of duties being performed by the incumbent in such a position.
 [see Education Code §45101 (f).]
- 2.0 <u>Request for Reclassification</u>: An employee may initiate a request for a classification study regarding whether or not to reclassify his/her position by completing the Position Description (80.4) Form which may be obtained from the Personnel Commission office.
- Approvals: Provided the description of the duties is accurate, necessary approval signatures shall be accomplished by the unit or section head, Branch head and Division head/Local District Superintendent within sixty (60) calendar days after submission to the employee's immediate administrator. Extension of this time limit shall only be made upon consultation with the employee. The required approvals certify that the duties listed on the 80.4 Form are assigned the subject position and do not necessarily imply that the position is misclassified. The responsible administrator may attach supplemental information to the Form before signing. If, after review by the responsible administrator, the employee does not agree that the approved 80.4 Form adequately reflects the assigned duties of the subject position, the employee may attach supplemental information to the Form detailing concerns. The responsible administrator shall notify the employee upon disposition of the request.
- 4.0 The request shall be forwarded to the Personnel Commission staff for classification study. The employee shall be informed of the disposition of the request by the Personnel Commission.
- 5.0 In conjunction with any request by the District to the Personnel Commission to abolish one or more classifications and replace the abolished classification(s) with one or more new or existing classifications, the District shall concurrently provide the Union with notice of such a request.
- 6.0 Grievances arising under this Article shall be limited to alleged violations of the procedural aspects of the above Sections. All substantive matters and decisions shall remain within the purview and applicable procedures of the Personnel Commission.

03-02-17

F: DATA: CONTRACT: UNIT J 2015-2018: ART XX

ARTICLE XXI

JOB STEWARDS

- 1.0 <u>Job Stewards</u>: At each work location, the Union will have the right to designate, pursuant to its own procedures, one employee to serve as the Job Steward for that work location. The Union shall inform the Office of Staff Relations in writing of each employee so designated. The Job Steward shall have the right to:
 - a. Represent an employee at that Education Service Center, upon request, in a grievance meeting as expressly provided for in Article V (Grievance Procedure), and Article X (Evaluation and Disciplinary Procedures). Upon request of a Job Steward serving as a representative described above, the responsible administrator shall, whenever operationally practical, reschedule a lunch and/or rest period of the employee and Job Steward so that they may timely confer regarding the pending grievance on appeal.
 - b. On his/her own time (outside of duty hours), coordinate Union meetings, which may be held on the work site during unpaid time for any employee in attendance, subject to availability of facilities and provided that there is no interference with other scheduled duties or events;
 - c. Post, initial, and date official Union notices on a bulletin board space designated by the site administrator for such purposes; and
 - d. Report to the appropriate administrator upon discovery and without delay any unsafe or unsanitary conditions at the work site.

ARTICLE XXII

TERM OF AGREEMENT

- 1.0 <u>Term:</u> This Agreement shall become effective upon ratification by the Union and adoption by the Board of Education, and shall remain in full force and effect, pursuant to its terms, up to and including June 30, 2018, and thereafter shall be extended on a day-to-day basis until terminated by either party upon ten (10) calendar days' written notice. There shall be reopener negotiations as follows:
- 3.0 <u>Negotiations for Successor Agreement</u>: Negotiations for the successor agreement to this Agreement shall commence at the request of either party any time after January 1, 2018.

Class Code	Class Title	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Hourly
4828	Applications Server Administrator	Monthly	\$8,428.95	\$8,895.74	\$9,374.21	\$9,894.81	\$10,434.13
4829	Applications Server Administrator Applications Server Specialist	Monthly	\$0,420.73	\$0,075.74	\$8,338.32	\$8,796.48	
1890	Area Facilities Services Director	Monthly	\$8,488.61	\$8,962.42	\$9,447.91	\$9,966.18	
2360	Assistant Contract Administration Manager	Monthly	\$7,689.53	\$8,121.65	\$8,563.25		\$9,537.61
1410	Assistant Contract Administration Manager Assistant Director, Design Standards and Technical Specifications	Monthly	\$8,812.68	\$9,291.16		\$10,344.04	\$10,910.26
5170	Assistant Stores Operations Manager	Monthly	\$7,180.44	\$7,591.26			
5716	Assistant Truck Operations Manager	Monthly	\$7,180.44				
1203	Associate Strategic Planning Systems Engineer	Monthly	\$9,999.13				\$12,459.18
1505	Chief Boundary Coordinator	Monthly	\$7,371.05				
1630	Chief Building/Construction Inspector	Monthly	\$9,844.62	\$10,394.23	\$10,975.86		
1660	Chief Electrical Inspector	Monthly	\$8,257.63	\$8,724.57	\$9,217.29		
1934	Chief Estimator	Monthly	\$9,468.99		\$10,572.17	\$11,167.63	
1902	Complex Project Manager	Monthly	\$7,489.53		\$8,563.25		\$9,537.61
1055	Computer Applications Administrator SAP	Monthly	\$9,078.22	\$9,576.61	\$10,105.38		
4832	Computer Applications Specialist	Monthly	\$7,670.22		\$8,505.24	\$8,972.89	\$9,471.31
1050	Computer Applications Specialist (Accounting)	Monthly	\$7,632.70	\$8,064.81	\$8,505.24	\$8,972.89	\$9,471.31
1099	Computer Applications Specialist (Accounting) Computer Applications Specialist (Certificated Personnel)	Monthly	\$7,632.70	\$8,064.81	\$8,505.24	\$8,972.89	\$9,471.31
1099	Computer Applications Specialist (Certificated Personnel)	Monthly	\$7,632.70	\$8,064.81	\$8,505.24	\$8,972.89	\$9,471.31
1097	Computer Applications Specialist (Certificated Fersonner)	Monthly	ψ1,032.70	ψ0,004.01	\$8,505.24	\$8,972.89	\$9,471.31
1146	Computer Applications Specialist (Internet/Intranet)	Monthly	\$7,632.70	\$8,064.81	\$8,505.24	\$8,972.89	\$9,471.31
4845	Computer Applications Specialist (Nerreumtanet) Computer Applications Specialist (Payroll-SAP)	Monthly	\$7,632.70	\$8,064.81	\$8,505.24	\$8,972.89	\$9,471.31
1250	Computer Applications Specialist (Pupil Services/AB922)	Monthly	\$7,632.70	\$8,064.81	\$8,505.24	\$8,972.89	\$9,471.31
1177	Computer Applications Specialist (*tupir 3ct vices/AD722) Computer Applications Specialist (Student Data Warehousing)	Monthly	\$7,632.70	\$8,064.81	\$8,505.24	\$8,972.89	\$9,471.31
1183	Coordinator of IT, Security	Monthly	\$8,488.61	\$8,962.42	\$9,447.91	\$9,966.18	
4320	Culinary and Events Manager	Monthly	\$7,180.44	\$7,591.26	\$8,008.00		\$8,918.42
1184	Database Administrator	Monthly	\$8,428.95	\$8,895.74	\$9,374.21	\$9,894.81	\$10,434.13
1640	Deputy Chief Building/Construction Inspector	Monthly	\$8,931.89	\$9,436.26	\$9,969.33		
4805	Deputy Director of Data Center Operations	Monthly	\$8,812.68			\$10,340.53	
4811	Deputy Director of Elearning	Monthly	\$8,812.68	\$9,291.16	\$9,804.72	\$10,340.53	
4808	Deputy Director of IT, Customer Support	Monthly	\$8,812.68	\$9,291.16			
1995	Deputy Director of IT, Infrastructure Project Management	Monthly	\$8,812.68				
1407	Design and Technical Specification Coordinator	Monthly	\$8,025.34	\$8,461.71	\$8,933.18		\$9,939.27
1948	Director of Community Outreach	Monthly	\$9,576.61				
4834	Director of IT, Asset and Software Compliance	Monthly	\$9,576.61	\$10,105.38		\$11,248.36	
1994	Director of IT, Infrastructure Project Management	Monthly	\$9,576.61	\$10,105.38			
1201	Director of IT, Network Operations	Monthly	\$9,576.61	\$10,105.38			
4804	Director of IT, Software Project Management	Monthly	\$9,576.61	\$10,105.38		\$11,248.36	
1985	Director of Leasing and Asset Management	Monthly	\$11,165.30		\$12,426.42	\$13,116.65	
1952	Director of Masterplanning and Demographics	Monthly	\$9,254.16		\$10,296.00		\$11,457.05
5113	Director of Materiels Management*	Monthly	\$10,436.17	\$11,025.53	\$11,653.51	\$12,305.77	\$13,001.06
1980	Director of Non-Academic Facilities Planning	Monthly	\$11,276.43		\$12,551.59		\$13,976.51
2340	Director of Programming and Operations	Monthly	\$7,978.55		\$8,933.18		\$9,938.09
2898	Director of Translations	Monthly	\$8,039.37	\$8,488.61	\$8,943.71	\$9,442.07	\$9,959.15
4878	Director, Student Information Systems	Monthly	\$9,576.61	\$10,105.38	\$10,655.23		
4871	E-Mail Administrator	Monthly	\$8,428.95		\$9,374.21	\$9,894.81	\$10,434.13
3013	Environmental Compliance Program Administrator	Monthly	\$6,837.66	\$7,227.47	\$7,631.77	\$8,064.03	\$8,518.59
1793	Environmental Health Manager, Environmental Programs	Monthly	\$8,812.68	\$9,291.16	\$9,804.72	\$10,340.53	\$10,910.26
1773	Environmental Health Manager, Safety & Industrial Hygiene	Monthly	\$8,812.68	\$9,291.16		\$10,340.53	
1/12	Litvironmentai rieaitti wanayer, Salety & muustilai riyyiefie	ivioritiily	ψυ,012.00	ψ7,∠71.10	ψ7,004.72	\$10,340.33	φ10,710.20

Facilities Partnership and Development Manager	Class	Class Title	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Hourly
Facilities Project Manager					•	•	•	-
Facilities Project Manager Monthly \$8,025.34 \$8,46.71 \$8,933.18 \$9,424.51 \$9,939.27		i i						
Packar Marithe Support Services Financial Specialist Mornity \$7,897.517 \$8,726.75 \$9,716.75 \$9,704.06 \$9,701.77		, , ,						
Sizzal Services Manager		,						
Foot Production Manager								
4328 Food Production Manager Monthly \$6,798.03 \$7,180.44 \$7,591.26 \$8,008.00 \$8,450.78		Ÿ						
Food Services Program Manager Mornhy \$7,176.88 \$7,587.70 \$8,004.45 \$8,447.22 \$8,914.86		Ÿ						
1172 Timfrastructure Project/Program Manager Monthly \$7,689.53 \$8,121.65 \$8,563.25 \$9,040.37 \$9,537.61 14869 Ti Warchouse Manager Monthly \$6,080.00 \$8,450.78 \$8,911.84 \$9,940.55 \$9,922.31 1590 150 1		Ü						
TWarehouse Manager		0 0						
Section Labor and Contract Compliance Administrator		, ,						
Mail Operations Manager		Š	Monthly					
Maintenance Manager Monthly \$7,371.05 \$7,790.16 \$8,216.38 \$8,673.36 \$9,748.17		·	Monthly					\$10,910.26
Manager of Computer Repair Services		Mail Operations Manager	Monthly	\$5,788.16	\$6,117.28		\$6,830.00	\$7,218.32
1175 Manager of Customer Support Services Monthly \$6,633.48 \$7,008.77 \$7,406.58 \$7,826.86 \$8.251.88 1065 Manager of Data Center Operations Monthly \$6,633.48 \$7,008.77 \$7,406.58 \$7,826.86 \$8.251.88 12108 Manager of Telecommunications Monthly \$6,631.48 \$7,008.77 \$7,406.58 \$7,826.86 \$8.251.88 12108 Manager of Telecommunications Monthly \$6,613.71 \$6,993.39 \$7,390.00 \$7,805.55 \$8.229.39 12108 Medi-Cal Reimbursement and Cost Recovery Manager Monthly \$8,462.89 \$8,941.35 \$9,947.91 \$9,980.20 \$10,544.09 1488 MiSIS Manager Monthly \$8,428.95 \$8,895.74 \$9,9374.21 \$9,984.81 \$10,434.13 14870 Network Operations Manager Monthly \$8,428.95 \$8,895.74 \$9,374.21 \$9,984.81 \$10,434.13 1074 Operating Systems Administrator Monthly \$8,428.95 \$8,895.74 \$9,374.21 \$9,894.81 \$10,434.13 1074 Operating Systems Specialist Monthly \$8,428.95 \$8,805.74 \$9,374.21 \$9,894.81 \$10,434.13 1074 Operating Systems Specialist Monthly \$8,695.23 \$8,121.65 \$8,602.25 \$9,040.37 \$9,537.61 1079 Operations Program Manager Monthly \$7,689.53 \$8,121.65 \$8,563.25 \$9,040.37 \$9,537.61 1070 Operations Program Manager Monthly \$7,495.37 \$7,93.39 \$8,366.72 \$8,871.35 \$9,934.38 1430 Project Engineer Monthly \$7,180.44 \$7,591.26 \$8,008.00 \$8,450.78 \$9,942.15 1499 Protect Manager Monthly \$7,180.44 \$7,591.26 \$8,008.00 \$8,450.78 \$8,918.42 1620 Rejocatable Housing Program Manager Monthly \$8,295.31 \$8,941.15 \$9,939.27 1620 Rejocatable Housing Program Manager Monthly \$8,295.27 \$8,751.26 \$8,008.00 \$8,450.78 \$8,918.42 1620 Rejocatable Housing Program Manager Monthly \$8,295.27 \$8,653.25 \$9,040.37 \$9,939.27 1620 Rejocatable Housing Program Manager Monthly \$8,295.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 1620 Rejocatable Housing Program Manager Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,		Maintenance Manager	Monthly	\$7,371.05		\$8,216.38		
Manager of Data Center Operations	1063	Manager of Computer Repair Services	Monthly	\$6,633.48	\$7,008.77	\$7,406.58	\$7,826.86	\$8,251.88
Manager of Telecommunications	1175	Manager of Customer Support Services	Monthly	\$6,633.48	\$7,008.77	\$7,406.58	\$7,826.86	\$8,251.88
Medit-Cal Reimbursement and Cost Recovery Manager	1065	Manager of Data Center Operations	Monthly	\$6,633.48	\$7,008.77	\$7,406.58	\$7,826.86	\$8,251.88
Monthly	2108	Manager of Telecommunications	Monthly	\$6,615.71	\$6,993.39	\$7,390.00	\$7,805.55	\$8,229.39
Monthly \$8,428.95 \$8,895.74 \$9,374.21 \$9,894.81 \$10,434.13 \$4,000 \$1	1988	Medi-Cal Reimbursement and Cost Recovery Manager	Monthly	\$8,462.89	\$8,941.35	\$9,447.91	\$9,980.20	\$10,544.09
Network Operations Manager	4888	MiSiS Manager	Monthly	\$9,999.13	\$10,565.30	\$11,162.38	\$11,792.57	\$12,459.18
AB27 Operating Systems Administrator	4843	Mobile Device Management Administrator	Monthly	\$8,428.95	\$8,895.74	\$9,374.21	\$9,894.81	\$10,434.13
1074 Operating Systems Specialist Monthly \$7,689.53 \$8,121.65 \$8,505.24 \$8,972.89 \$9,471.31	4870	Network Operations Manager	Monthly	\$7,067.98	\$7,468.13	\$7,893.15	\$8,338.32	\$8,797.66
1909 Operations Program Manager	4827	Operating Systems Administrator	Monthly	\$8,428.95	\$8,895.74	\$9,374.21	\$9,894.81	\$10,434.13
5107 Procurement Policy Officer Monthly \$7,495.37 \$7,923.93 \$8,366.72 \$8,821.35 \$9,304.38 1430 Project Engineer Monthly \$7,923.93 \$8,366.72 \$8,821.35 \$9,304.38 \$9,818.20 2200 Psychometrician Monthly \$8,279.58 \$8,733.05 \$9,211.08 \$9,722.62 \$10,252.03 2199 Purchasing Services Manager Monthly \$7,913.04 \$8,350.58 \$8,812.68 \$9,291.16 \$9,804.72 4290 Regional Food Services Manager Monthly \$7,180.44 \$7,591.26 \$8,008.00 \$8,450.78 \$8,918.42 450 Relocatable Housing Program Manager Monthly \$8,025.34 \$8,461.71 \$8,933.18 \$9,424.51 \$9,939.27 4750 Reprographic Services Manager Monthly \$8,025.34 \$8,461.71 \$8,933.18 \$9,424.51 \$9,939.27 4890 SAP Baba Developer Monthly \$8,919.14 \$9,411.65 \$9,926.40 \$10,472.72 \$11,049.48 4891 SAP Basis Administrator Monthly <td>1074</td> <td>Operating Systems Specialist</td> <td>Monthly</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>\$8,505.24</td> <td>\$8,972.89</td> <td>\$9,471.31</td>	1074	Operating Systems Specialist	Monthly			\$8,505.24	\$8,972.89	\$9,471.31
1430 Project Engineer	1909	Operations Program Manager	Monthly	\$7,689.53	\$8,121.65	\$8,563.25	\$9,040.37	\$9,537.61
2200 Psychometrician Monthly \$8,279.58 \$8,733.05 \$9,211.08 \$9,722.62 \$10,252.03 2199 Purchasing Services Manager Monthly \$7,913.04 \$8,350.58 \$8,812.68 \$9,291.16 \$9,804.72 4290 Regional Food Services Manager Monthly \$7,180.44 \$7,591.26 \$8,008.00 \$8,450.78 \$8,918.42 1620 Relocatable Housing Program Manager Monthly \$8,025.34 \$8,461.71 \$8,933.18 \$9,424.51 \$9,939.27 4750 Reprographic Services Manager Monthly \$5,788.16 \$6,117.28 \$6,464.17 \$6,830.00 \$7,218.32 4890 SAP ABAP Developer Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4891 SAP Basis Administrator Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4806 SAP Enterprise Portal Specialist Monthly \$7,632.62 \$8,064.76 \$8,505.20 \$8,972.81 \$9,471.31 4836 SAP Functional Analyst (BN, BW, Sec	5107	Procurement Policy Officer	Monthly	\$7,495.37	\$7,923.93	\$8,366.72	\$8,821.35	\$9,304.38
Purchasing Services Manager	1430	Project Engineer	Monthly	\$7,923.93	\$8,366.72	\$8,821.35	\$9,304.38	\$9,818.20
4290 Regional Food Services Manager Monthly \$7,180.44 \$7,591.26 \$8,008.00 \$8,450.78 \$8,918.42 1620 Relocatable Housing Program Manager Monthly \$8,025.34 \$8,461.71 \$8,933.18 \$9,424.51 \$9,939.27 4750 Reprographic Services Manager Monthly \$5,788.16 \$6,117.28 \$6,464.17 \$6,830.00 \$7,218.32 1628 Resident Construction Engineer Monthly \$8,919.14 \$9,411.65 \$9,926.40 \$10,472.72 \$11,049.48 4890 SAP ABAP Developer Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4891 SAP Basis Administrator Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4846 SAP Enterprise Portal Specialist Monthly \$7,632.62 \$8,064.76 \$8,505.20 \$8,972.81 \$9,471.31 4836 SAP Functional Analyst (BN, BW, Security) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4837 SAP	2200	Psychometrician	Monthly	\$8,279.58	\$8,733.05	\$9,211.08	\$9,722.62	\$10,252.03
1620 Relocatable Housing Program Manager Monthly \$8,025.34 \$8,461.71 \$8,933.18 \$9,424.51 \$9,939.27 4750 Reprographic Services Manager Monthly \$5,788.16 \$6,117.28 \$6,464.17 \$6,830.00 \$7,218.32 1628 Resident Construction Engineer Monthly \$8,919.14 \$9,411.65 \$9,926.40 \$10,472.72 \$11,049.48 4890 SAP ABAP Developer Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4891 SAP Basis Administrator Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4846 SAP Enterprise Portal Specialist Monthly \$7,632.62 \$8,064.76 \$8,505.20 \$8,972.81 \$9,471.31 4836 SAP Functional Analyst (BN, BW, Security) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4837 SAP Functional Analyst (FI/CO, Budget) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4877	2199	Purchasing Services Manager	Monthly	\$7,913.04	\$8,350.58	\$8,812.68	\$9,291.16	\$9,804.72
4750 Reprographic Services Manager Monthly \$5,788.16 \$6,117.28 \$6,464.17 \$6,830.00 \$7,218.32 1628 Resident Construction Engineer Monthly \$8,919.14 \$9,411.65 \$9,926.40 \$10,472.72 \$11,049.48 4890 SAP ABAP Developer Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4891 SAP Basis Administrator Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4846 SAP Enterprise Portal Specialist Monthly \$7,632.62 \$8,064.76 \$8,505.20 \$8,972.81 \$9,471.31 4836 SAP Functional Analyst (BN, BW, Security) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4837 SAP Functional Analyst (PRC,ESS, MSS, PA/OM) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4877 SAP Functional Analyst (FI/CO, Budget) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4878 <td>4290</td> <td>Regional Food Services Manager</td> <td>Monthly</td> <td>\$7,180.44</td> <td>\$7,591.26</td> <td>\$8,008.00</td> <td>\$8,450.78</td> <td>\$8,918.42</td>	4290	Regional Food Services Manager	Monthly	\$7,180.44	\$7,591.26	\$8,008.00	\$8,450.78	\$8,918.42
1628 Resident Construction Engineer Monthly \$8,919.14 \$9,411.65 \$9,926.40 \$10,472.72 \$11,049.48 4890 SAP ABAP Developer Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4891 SAP Basis Administrator Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4846 SAP Enterprise Portal Specialist Monthly \$7,632.62 \$8,064.76 \$8,505.20 \$8,972.81 \$9,471.31 4836 SAP Entertional Analyst (BN, BW, Security) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4837 SAP Functional Analyst (ERC,ESS, MSS, PA/OM) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4877 SAP Functional Analyst (FI/CO, Budget) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4878 SAP Functional Analyst (Procurement) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 <t< td=""><td>1620</td><td>Relocatable Housing Program Manager</td><td>Monthly</td><td>\$8,025.34</td><td>\$8,461.71</td><td>\$8,933.18</td><td>\$9,424.51</td><td>\$9,939.27</td></t<>	1620	Relocatable Housing Program Manager	Monthly	\$8,025.34	\$8,461.71	\$8,933.18	\$9,424.51	\$9,939.27
1628 Resident Construction Engineer Monthly \$8,919.14 \$9,411.65 \$9,926.40 \$10,472.72 \$11,049.48 4890 SAP ABAP Developer Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4891 SAP Basis Administrator Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4846 SAP Enterprise Portal Specialist Monthly \$7,632.62 \$8,064.76 \$8,505.20 \$8,972.81 \$9,471.31 4836 SAP Functional Analyst (BN, BW, Security) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4837 SAP Functional Analyst (PRC,ESS, MSS, PA/OM) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4877 SAP Functional Analyst (FI/CO, Budget) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4878 SAP Functional Analyst (Procurement) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 <td< td=""><td>4750</td><td>Reprographic Services Manager</td><td>Monthly</td><td>\$5,788.16</td><td>\$6,117.28</td><td>\$6,464.17</td><td>\$6,830.00</td><td>\$7,218.32</td></td<>	4750	Reprographic Services Manager	Monthly	\$5,788.16	\$6,117.28	\$6,464.17	\$6,830.00	\$7,218.32
4891 SAP Basis Administrator Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4846 SAP Enterprise Portal Specialist Monthly \$7,632.62 \$8,064.76 \$8,505.20 \$8,972.81 \$9,471.31 4836 SAP Functional Analyst (BN, BW, Security) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4837 SAP Functional Analyst (FI/CO, Budget) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4877 SAP Functional Analyst (Frocurement) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4838 SAP Functional Analyst (TM/PY) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4876 SAP Schema Architect (Payroll/Time) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4879 SAP Technical Test Coordinator Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39	1628	Resident Construction Engineer	Monthly	\$8,919.14	\$9,411.65	\$9,926.40	\$10,472.72	\$11,049.48
4846 SAP Enterprise Portal Specialist Monthly \$7,632.62 \$8,064.76 \$8,505.20 \$8,972.81 \$9,471.31 4836 SAP Functional Analyst (BN, BW, Security) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4837 SAP Functional Analyst (eRC,ESS, MSS, PA/OM) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4839 SAP Functional Analyst (FI/CO, Budget) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4877 SAP Functional Analyst (Procurement) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4878 SAP Functional Analyst (TM/PY) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4879 SAP Schema Architect (Payroll/Time) Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4879 SAP Technical Test Coordinator Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 <td>4890</td> <td>SAP ABAP Developer</td> <td>Monthly</td> <td>\$8,296.27</td> <td>\$8,765.98</td> <td>\$9,244.78</td> <td>\$9,753.02</td> <td>\$10,294.90</td>	4890	SAP ABAP Developer	Monthly	\$8,296.27	\$8,765.98	\$9,244.78	\$9,753.02	\$10,294.90
4846 SAP Enterprise Portal Specialist Monthly \$7,632.62 \$8,064.76 \$8,505.20 \$8,972.81 \$9,471.31 4836 SAP Functional Analyst (BN, BW, Security) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4837 SAP Functional Analyst (eRC,ESS, MSS, PA/OM) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4839 SAP Functional Analyst (FI/CO, Budget) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4877 SAP Functional Analyst (Procurement) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4838 SAP Functional Analyst (TM/PY) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4876 SAP Schema Architect (Payroll/Time) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4879 SAP Technical Test Coordinator Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90	4891	SAP Basis Administrator	Monthly	\$9,271.73	\$9,785.21	\$10,311.55	\$10,884.18	\$11,477.39
4836 SAP Functional Analyst (BN, BW, Security) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4837 SAP Functional Analyst (eRC,ESS, MSS, PA/OM) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4839 SAP Functional Analyst (FI/CO, Budget) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4877 SAP Functional Analyst (Procurement) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4838 SAP Functional Analyst (TM/PY) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4876 SAP Schema Architect (Payroll/Time) Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4879 SAP Technical Test Coordinator Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 2028 School Business and Operations Manager Monthly \$6,713.69 \$7,087.85 \$7,495.51 \$7,924.41 \$8,366.70	4846	SAP Enterprise Portal Specialist	Monthly	\$7,632.62	\$8,064.76			\$9,471.31
4837 SAP Functional Analyst (eRC,ESS, MSS, PA/OM) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4839 SAP Functional Analyst (FI/CO, Budget) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4877 SAP Functional Analyst (Procurement) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4838 SAP Functional Analyst (TM/PY) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4876 SAP Schema Architect (Payroll/Time) Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4879 SAP Technical Test Coordinator Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 2028 School Business and Operations Manager Monthly \$6,713.69 \$7,087.85 \$7,495.51 \$7,924.41 \$8,366.70 2094 School Volunteer Programs Director Monthly \$5,765.67 \$6,091.24 \$6,435.76 \$6,798.03 \$7,180.44	4836	SAP Functional Analyst (BN, BW, Security)	Monthly					\$10,294.90
4839 SAP Functional Analyst (FI/CO, Budget) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4877 SAP Functional Analyst (Procurement) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4838 SAP Functional Analyst (TM/PY) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4876 SAP Schema Architect (Payroll/Time) Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4879 SAP Technical Test Coordinator Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 2028 School Business and Operations Manager Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 2094 School Volunteer Programs Director Monthly \$6,713.69 \$7,087.85 \$7,495.51 \$7,924.41 \$8,366.70 2094 School Volunteer Programs Director Monthly \$5,765.67 \$6,091.24 \$6,435.76 \$6,798.03 \$7,180.44	4837		Monthly					
4877 SAP Functional Analyst (Procurement) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4838 SAP Functional Analyst (TM/PY) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4876 SAP Schema Architect (Payroll/Time) Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4879 SAP Technical Test Coordinator Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 2028 School Business and Operations Manager Monthly \$6,713.69 \$7,087.85 \$7,495.51 \$7,924.41 \$8,366.70 2094 School Volunteer Programs Director Monthly \$5,765.67 \$6,091.24 \$6,435.76 \$6,798.03 \$7,180.44 1967 Senior Contract Administration Manager Monthly \$8,812.68 \$9,291.16 \$9,804.72 \$10,340.53 \$10,910.26 4882 Senior Design Network Engineer Monthly \$9,078.22 \$9,576.61 \$10,105.38 \$10,655.23 \$11,248.36	4839		Monthly		\$8,765.98			
4838 SAP Functional Analyst (TM/PY) Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 4876 SAP Schema Architect (Payroll/Time) Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4879 SAP Technical Test Coordinator Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 2028 School Business and Operations Manager Monthly \$6,713.69 \$7,087.85 \$7,495.51 \$7,924.41 \$8,366.70 2094 School Volunteer Programs Director Monthly \$5,765.67 \$6,091.24 \$6,435.76 \$6,798.03 \$7,180.44 1967 Senior Contract Administration Manager Monthly \$8,812.68 \$9,291.16 \$9,804.72 \$10,340.53 \$10,910.26 4882 Senior Design Network Engineer Monthly \$9,078.22 \$9,576.61 \$10,105.38 \$10,655.23 \$11,248.36 1168 Senior Director, Information Systems Monthly \$11,499.88 \$12,135.12 \$12,798.45 \$13,510.90 \$14,252.59 <td>4877</td> <td>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,</td> <td>Monthly</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	4877	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Monthly					
4876 SAP Schema Architect (Payroll/Time) Monthly \$9,271.73 \$9,785.21 \$10,311.55 \$10,884.18 \$11,477.39 4879 SAP Technical Test Coordinator Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 2028 School Business and Operations Manager Monthly \$6,713.69 \$7,087.85 \$7,495.51 \$7,924.41 \$8,366.70 2094 School Volunteer Programs Director Monthly \$5,765.67 \$6,091.24 \$6,435.76 \$6,798.03 \$7,180.44 1967 Senior Contract Administration Manager Monthly \$8,812.68 \$9,291.16 \$9,804.72 \$10,340.53 \$10,910.26 4882 Senior Design Network Engineer Monthly \$9,078.22 \$9,576.61 \$10,105.38 \$10,655.23 \$11,248.36 1168 Senior Director, Information Systems Monthly \$11,499.88 \$12,135.12 \$12,798.45 \$13,510.90 \$14,252.59		,						
4879 SAP Technical Test Coordinator Monthly \$8,296.27 \$8,765.98 \$9,244.78 \$9,753.02 \$10,294.90 2028 School Business and Operations Manager Monthly \$6,713.69 \$7,087.85 \$7,495.51 \$7,924.41 \$8,366.70 2094 School Volunteer Programs Director Monthly \$5,765.67 \$6,091.24 \$6,435.76 \$6,798.03 \$7,180.44 1967 Senior Contract Administration Manager Monthly \$8,812.68 \$9,291.16 \$9,804.72 \$10,340.53 \$10,910.26 4882 Senior Design Network Engineer Monthly \$9,078.22 \$9,576.61 \$10,105.38 \$10,655.23 \$11,248.36 1168 Senior Director, Information Systems Monthly \$11,499.88 \$12,135.12 \$12,798.45 \$13,510.90 \$14,252.59								
2028 School Business and Operations Manager Monthly \$6,713.69 \$7,087.85 \$7,495.51 \$7,924.41 \$8,366.70 2094 School Volunteer Programs Director Monthly \$5,765.67 \$6,091.24 \$6,435.76 \$6,798.03 \$7,180.44 1967 Senior Contract Administration Manager Monthly \$8,812.68 \$9,291.16 \$9,804.72 \$10,340.53 \$10,910.26 4882 Senior Design Network Engineer Monthly \$9,078.22 \$9,576.61 \$10,105.38 \$10,655.23 \$11,248.36 1168 Senior Director, Information Systems Monthly \$11,499.88 \$12,135.12 \$12,798.45 \$13,510.90 \$14,252.59								
2094 School Volunteer Programs Director Monthly \$5,765.67 \$6,091.24 \$6,435.76 \$6,798.03 \$7,180.44 1967 Senior Contract Administration Manager Monthly \$8,812.68 \$9,291.16 \$9,804.72 \$10,340.53 \$10,910.26 4882 Senior Design Network Engineer Monthly \$9,078.22 \$9,576.61 \$10,105.38 \$10,655.23 \$11,248.36 1168 Senior Director, Information Systems Monthly \$11,499.88 \$12,135.12 \$12,798.45 \$13,510.90 \$14,252.59								
1967 Senior Contract Administration Manager Monthly \$8,812.68 \$9,291.16 \$9,804.72 \$10,340.53 \$10,910.26 4882 Senior Design Network Engineer Monthly \$9,078.22 \$9,576.61 \$10,105.38 \$10,655.23 \$11,248.36 1168 Senior Director, Information Systems Monthly \$11,499.88 \$12,135.12 \$12,798.45 \$13,510.90 \$14,252.59								
4882 Senior Design Network Engineer Monthly \$9,078.22 \$9,576.61 \$10,105.38 \$10,655.23 \$11,248.36 1168 Senior Director, Information Systems Monthly \$11,499.88 \$12,135.12 \$12,798.45 \$13,510.90 \$14,252.59		Ÿ						
1168 Senior Director, Information Systems Monthly \$11,499.88 \$12,135.12 \$12,798.45 \$13,510.90 \$14,252.59								
			_					

Class Code	Class Title	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Hourly
1413	Senior Facilities Project Manager	Monthly	\$8,488.61	\$8,962.42	\$9,447.91	\$9,966.18	\$10,512.51
1173	Senior IT Infrastructure Project/Program Manager	Monthly	\$8,488.61	\$8,962.42	\$9,447.91	\$9,966.18	\$10,512.51
3021	Senior Maintenance Planner	Monthly	\$7,689.53	\$8,121.65	\$8,563.25	\$9,040.37	\$9,537.61
1087	Senior Systems Specialist	Monthly	\$8,428.95	\$8,895.74	\$9,374.21	\$9,894.81	\$10,434.13
4823	Senior Systems Specialist - FileNet	Monthly	\$7,173.33	\$7,581.79	\$8,011.55	\$8,462.61	\$8,929.08
1202	Senior Technical Project Manager	Monthly	\$8,488.61	\$8,962.42	\$9,447.91	\$9,966.18	\$10,512.51
1956	Senior Technical Project Manager - Facilities	Monthly	\$8,488.61	\$8,962.42	\$9,447.91	\$9,966.18	\$10,512.51
3018	Site Assessment Program Administrator	Monthly	\$7,371.05	\$7,790.16	\$8,216.38	\$8,673.36	\$9,148.11
2195	Small Business Manager	Monthly	\$7,913.04	\$8,350.58	\$8,812.68	\$9,291.16	\$9,804.72
1983	Special Assistant, Facilities Services	Monthly	\$7,495.37	\$7,923.93	\$8,366.72	\$8,821.35	\$9,304.38
1200	Strategic Planning Systems Engineer	Monthly	\$11,499.88	\$12,135.12	\$12,798.45	\$13,510.90	\$14,252.59
1052	Systems and Programming Director	Monthly	\$9,078.22	\$9,576.61	\$10,105.38	\$10,655.23	\$11,248.36
1054	Systems Standards Manager	Monthly	\$7,994.93	\$8,437.14	\$8,895.74	\$9,385.92	\$9,904.17
1190	Technical Project Manager	Monthly	\$7,632.70	\$8,064.81	\$8,505.24	\$8,972.89	\$9,471.31
1179	Technical Specialist	Monthly	\$9,078.22	\$9,576.61	\$10,105.38	\$10,655.23	\$11,248.36
2201	Textbook Services Manager	Monthly	\$7,088.09	\$7,495.37	\$7,923.93	\$8,366.72	\$8,821.35
5710	Transportation Services Manager	Monthly	\$6,713.99	\$7,088.09	\$7,495.37	\$7,923.93	\$8,366.72
1154	Treasury Manager*	Monthly	\$7,495.37	\$7,923.93	\$8,366.72	\$8,821.35	\$9,304.38
5713	Truck Operations Manager	Monthly	\$7,913.04	\$8,350.58	\$8,812.68	\$9,291.16	\$9,804.72
	Director of Material Management- will return as a District position on				f incumbent		
1154	Treasury Managerwill return as a District position on Promotion, Separation, Retirement of incumbent						

UNIT J MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING 2015-2018

This Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) is made and entered into this 25th day of January 2017 by and between the Board of Education of the Los Angeles Unified School District ("District") and Associated Administrators of Los Angeles ("AALA") for employees in Unit J (Classified Managers).

Pursuant to the parties' 2012-2015 collective bargaining Agreement, the District and AALA have met and negotiated in good faith and have completed their negotiations on items previously sunshined. The term of this Agreement shall cover a period through June 30, 2018 (and continued thereafter on a day-to-day basis until such time as it may be terminated by either party upon 10 days' notice).

- A. The parties' 2012-2015 Agreement, Article XV Health and Welfare shall be modified pursuant to the terms of the coordinated health benefits agreement entitled "2015-17 Health Benefits Agreement Between LAUSD And The Unions/Associations Representing District Employees".
- B. The parties' 2012-2015 Agreement shall further be modified as follows:
 - 1. Article I Recognition
 - 2. Article V Grievance Procedure
 - 3. Article IX Hours of Work
 - 4. Article XIII Leaves of Absence
 - 5. Article XIV Wages and Salaries
 - 6. Article XV Health and Welfare
 - 7. Article XVII Vacation
 - 8. Article XXII Term of Agreement
- C. For the 2015-2016 school year, the District and AALA agree to the following:

A Classified Growth and Development pilot.

D. For the 2016-2017 school year, the District and AALA agree to the following:

Should the Board of Education approve an across-the board percentage increase on the base salary table for the UTLA or certificated AALA represented bargaining unit, Unit J will receive equitable treatment.

For the 2017-2018 school year, the District and AALA agree to the following:

The parties have agreed to reopen on base salary rate and reopen on a total of two (2). additional articles.

Board of Education.	of other and to man approved by the Breeze
Date of agreement: 1/25/17	
Los Angeles Unified School District	Associated Administrators of Los Angeles
By: Najeeb Khoury, Esq. Office of Labor Relations	By: Juan A. Flecha President
Adopted and approved by the Board of Education on	, 2017.
Ву:	
Steven Zimmer	
President	

The Los Angeles Unified School District and the Associated Administrators of Los Angeles hereby agree that the following classifications will have a change of designation.

From Unit J to the District:

*Treasury Manager
Director of IT, Support Services
*Director of Materiel Management

From the District to Unit J:

Computer Applications Specialist (Certificated Personnel) Computer Applications Specialist (Finance) Computer Applications Specialist (Internet/Intranet) Computer Applications Specialist (Payroll-SAP) **Environmental Compliance Program Administrator** Food Services Program Manager **Manager of Customer Support Services Manager of Data Center Operations School Business and Operations Manager School Volunteer Program Director** Site Assessment Program Administrator **System Standards Manager Textbook Services Manager** Medi-Cai Reimbursement and Cost Recovery Manager Fiscal Services Manager (non-confidential) Special Assistant, Facilities Services (non-confidential)

^{*}The individual in this classification will continue membership in Unit J until their promotion from the classification, separation, termination or retirement from the District. Employees filling positions vacated by these incumbents will be assigned to the appropriate unit designation.

Unit J Negotiations District's Proposal November 18, 2015

AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into this 27th____ June, 2012 by and between the Board of Education of the Los Angeles Unified School District, which together with its administrative staff and representatives will be referred to in this Agreement as "the District" and Associated Administrators of Los Angeles, which together with its officers and representatives will be referred to in this Agreement as "AALA" or "the Union".

Changes to the Unit: The parties agree that this represents the 2.0 appropriate unit. The unit may be revised only by mutual agreement or by a Public Employment Relations Board unit clarification decision, but it is agreed that neither party may file for a unit clarification proceeding involving this unit except when the District creates new classifications. or wWhen the Union contends that certain classifications should be accreted to the unit, it may submit a written request for determination of the classification to the Office of Labor Relations between November 1 and December 31 of each year. Decisions will be provided by March 1 the following year. Disputes over unit composition and alleged violations of this Article are not subject to the grievance and arbitration procedures of this Agreement.

MINSIS TA

F: DATA: CONTRACT: UNITJ 2012-2015: ART I

AALA -Unit J District Proposal Date: October 21, 2015

Article V - Grievance Procedure

- 9.0 <u>Step Two</u>: If the grievance is not resolved in Step One, the grievant may, within five (5) days after the termination of Step One, present the written grievance to the grievant's Division Head or Local District Superintendent, or designee. Within five (5) days from receipt of the grievance, a meeting shall take place to discuss the matter and the administrator shall reply in writing within five (5) days following the meeting. Unless there is a mutual written agreement to the contrary, Step Two shall terminate at the close of business on the ninth (9th) day following the Step Two meeting.
- may, within five (5) days after the termination of Step Two, present the written grievance to the <u>Chief</u> Deputy Superintendent or designee. If, at his or her discretion, the <u>Chief</u> Deputy Superintendent or designee desires, a meeting may take place within five (5) days from receipt of the grievance. The <u>Chief</u> Deputy Superintendent or designee shall reply in writing to the grievance within five (5) days after the meeting or, if no meeting is held, within five (5) days after receipt of the grievance. Unless there is a mutually written agreement to the contrary, Step Three shall terminate at the close of business on the ninth (9th) day following the Step Three meeting, or if no meeting is held, on the fourteenth (14th) day following receipt of the grievance.
- 11.0 Request for Board Review: If the Union is not satisfied with the decision at Step Three, the Union, with the concurrence of the grievant, may submit the matter to the Office of Staff Labor Relations for a Board of Review. This request must be made in writing within five (5) days after the termination of Step Three.

Within five (5) days from the date the request for a Board of Review is received by the Office of <u>Staff Labor</u> Relations, a meeting shall be arranged with the parties to the grievance, or their representatives, for the selection of the chairman of the Board of Review. The chairman may be jointly agreed upon by the parties or shall be selected from the following list of persons by alternately striking names until one remains.

Howard-Block
Bonnie Castrey
Joe Henderson
Edgar Jones

George Marshall
Kenneth Perea
Michael Prihar
Carol Vendrillo

Guy Prihar

The party who strikes the first name shall be determined by lot. If the chairman indicates that he/she will not be available for hearing within a reasonable time, not to exceed sixty (60) days; the parties shall proceed to select another chairman as indicated above. The District and the Union shall each pay one-half of the fees of the chairman of the Board of

06-27-12

HAHH COULTER Proposer "118/11
See 2.2 b, Page 2.

AALA - Unit J Negotiations
District Proposal
September 28, 2016

ARTICLE IX

HOURS OF WORK

- 1.0 <u>General Provisions</u>: The work year of employees shall be determined by the District in accordance with the Assignment Bases established in Board Rule 1990. The District reserves the right to add new bases or modify existing bases to meet the operational needs of the District. If, during the term of this agreement the Board of Education takes action to exempt another bargaining unit from Board Rule 1990's provisions regarding the placement of employees on unpaid service for up to five (5) days during the school year, then this unit shall have the right to reopen negotiations concerning that subject.
- 2.0 <u>Basic Workweek</u>: The workweek of these employees shall normally be Monday through Friday; provided, however, that the District may establish a different workweek for particular employees, as required to meet the operational needs of the District. The work of these FLSA-exempt employees does not lend itself to a defined workday or workweek of rigidly established length though it should generally be based on the concept of approximately forty (40) hours per week. Each employee is expected to routinely to be present and available during regular office hours and also to devote the time necessary to get the job done. The hours required will vary from day to day and week to week. The employee's work day shall be established at the discretion of the District to meet operational needs, in a manner consistent with applicable law, and with the hours required of the employee to be reasonable.
- 2.1 Prior to any substantial change of a permanent nature that affects an employee's work week or group of employees' work week, daily hours of work, and/or work shift, the employee(s) involved shall be given reasonable advance notification at least ten (10) business days notice, when practicable.
- 2.2 When the work demands involve significant extended hours of work within a given pay period, flexible reduced hours in the same or following pay period may be taken, with the prior approval of the immediate supervisor, in up to two (2) subsequent pay periods and may be increased during an emergency at the discretion of the supervisor so long as such absence does not interfere with the continued operational obligations of the employee, work unit, or District. If such time can be accommodated, it will be scheduled by the supervisor, in consultation with the employee. Granting and/or scheduling use of flexible reduced hours shall not be done on an arbitrary or discriminatory basis.
 - a. <u>Emergency call responses shall be subject to the provisions of Section 2.2.</u>
 - b. <u>In instances where a Unit J member can demonstrate that they performed 75% of the duties of their immediate supervisor who</u>

101131/6 2,26 PM

AALA - Unit J Negotiations
District Proposal
September 28, 2016

was absent for more than 10 days, flex time may be offered subject to the provisions of Section 2.2.

2.4 The District shall provide training twice a year to District management and/or supervisory staff with respect to the granting and/or scheduling use of flexible reduced hours in accordance with the collective bargaining agreement.

ALM "MANIP

AALA Unit J Negotiations
District Counter-Proposal
May 11, 2016

· [

Article XIII

13.0 <u>Personal Necessity Leave (Paid)</u>: An employee shall, subject to the limits set forth below, be granted a paid personal necessity leave when the gravity of the situations described below requires the personal attention of the employee during assigned hours of service:

- p. Up to two (2) days of paid personal necessity leave during a school year for the purpose of attending a professional development course that meets the criteria specified in Article XIX, Section 1.0 (a).
- 13.1 <u>Limits and Conditions</u>: The following limits and conditions are placed upon allowing a personal necessity leave or absence:
 - a. The total number of days allowed for such leave shall not exceed the number of days granted pursuant to Personnel Commission Rule 807.
 - b. The days allowed shall be deducted from and may not exceed the number of full-pay days of accrued illness leave to which the employee is entitled;
 - c. The personal necessity leave may not be granted during a strike, demonstration or any work stoppage involving the Union;
 - d. Written request on the appropriate form shall be filed with the appropriate administrator no less than five (5) working days in advance of a religious holiday, court appearance, <u>professional development</u> or school visit pursuant to 13.0(k) above; and
 - e. The employee may be required to verify the nature of such necessity.
 - 19.5 <u>Professional Development Leave</u>: <u>The District may grant up to one (1) paid day to employees in permanent status for the use of attendance in professional development activities, under conditions specified below:</u>
 - a) The professional development activity shall be time reported as vacation (VA) or personal necessity (PN) at the time the course is taken. After employee has successfully completed course, submitted verification of successful completion and received tuition reimbursement, employees may request in writing to their supervisor that his/her

vacation or personal necessity be restored to their respective benefited time bank and replaced with miscellaneous time (MS).

- b) <u>Employees with insufficient balances in their vacation or personal necessity banks are ineligible.</u>
- c) Employees must submit to their supervisor a one (1) paragraph statement describing:
 - a. How the professional development activity contributed to their own professional growth
 - b. How the professional development activity will be beneficial to their department and the District
 - c. Steps they will take to ensure that the skills they learned will be incorporated into their day to day work.

Article XIII - Leaves of Absence

- 13.0 <u>Personal Necessity Leave (Paid)</u>: An employee shall, subject to the limits set forth below, be granted a paid personal necessity leave when the gravity of the situations described below requires the personal attention of the employee during assigned hours of service:
 - a. Death or serious illness of a member of the employee's immediate family. (Immediate family is defined as in Section 8.0 of this Article.);
 - b. On a maximum of two (2) occasions during a school year (up to accumulative total of eight [8] hours in a school year), to attend the funeral of a close friend or relative not included in the definition of immediate family (immediate family as defined in Section 8.0 of this Article).
 - c. Accident involving the employee's person or property or the person or property of a member of the employee's immediate family;
 - d. Birth of the employee's child;
 - e. Adoption of a child;
 - f. Religious holiday of the employee's faith;
 - g. Imminent danger to the home of an employee occasioned by a disaster such as flood, fire, or earthquake;
 - h. Other significant event of a compelling nature to the employee, the gravity of which is comparable to the above, which demands the personal attention of the employee during assigned hours and which the employee cannot reasonably be expected to disregard, limited to two (2) occasions in any school year.

ARTICLE XIV

WAGES AND SALARIES

8.1 <u>Salary Overpayments</u>: Except as set forth in Article XIII, (Leaves) Section 12.0 (c), when a salary overpayment error has been discovered, the Payroll Branch will notify the employee in writing of the amount and circumstances related to the overpayment and will recommend a suggested method for recovery of the overpayment.

- for cases in which the amount and circumstances are such that it is probable that the employee was unaware of a salary overpayment, a minimum of two three hundred dollars (\$2300) per pay period. If the overpayment amount exceeds \$7,200, the recovery per pay period shall be the overpayment amount divided into 24 installments. or a per pay period amount equivalent to the salary overpayment divided into twenty four (24) installments will be the normal limit on repayment deductions. However, in such cases the repayment may be accelerated upon termination of paid status or may be larger than two hundred dollars (\$200) or a per pay period amount equivalent to the salary overpayment divided into twenty four (24) installments per pay period if necessary to recover the full overpayment.
- (2) The employee may request consideration of alternative methods for recovery of overpayments provided that the time frame for recovery does not exceed the period of time during which the overpayment occurred. If no request is made for an alternative method of recovery within ten (10) calendar days, the recovery shall commence effective with the next pay period using the method recommended by the District in its written notice to the employee.
- When the amount and circumstances are such that the employee knew or should have known that there was an overpayment, the recommended recovery payment will be as much as the entire amount. In such cases, however, the District will work out a suitable recovery payment schedule with the employee which may be as much as the entire amount within one pay period.
- 9.0 Other Salary Differentials, Pay and Practices: The provisions of Personnel Commission Rule 599, Salary Differentials Based upon Variations in Responsibility, shall continue to apply to unit member in the same manner as the Rules applied prior to this Agreement unless and until such Personnel Commission Rules are changed or amended, in which case, the parties shall meet and negotiate regarding such changes as or amendments.

bollo lan

Unit J Negotiations
District Counter-Proposal
1/25/17
Article XIV

- 10.0 <u>Longevity Increment</u> Longevity increments apply to classifications in this unit eligible to receive this increment.
- 10.1 The longevity increment shall become effective on the first (1st) day of July following completion of the qualifying number of years of service.
- 10.2 A "year of service" for the purpose of the longevity increment shall be defined as paid service in regular status for 130 days or more within the fiscal year, including time served in probationary or permanent certificated services; however, total assignment hours annually shall not exceed 2080 hours for years of service credit.
- 10.3 The longevity increment schedule for years of qualifying District service shall be:

\$25 per pay period after 10 years \$40 per pay period after 15 years

ARTICLE XV

HEALTH AND WELFARE

- 1.0 <u>District Contribution Obligations</u>: (as to all eligible District personnel): The District contribution rate and all other matters set forth herein shall be in accordance with the health benefits agreements between the District and the unions/associations which represent District employees. Those agreements are attached hereto as Appendix B for informational purposes only.
- 2.0 <u>Plan Revisions Through the District-wide Health Benefits</u>
 Committee (HBC): Plan revisions and all other matters set forth herein shall be in accordance with the health benefits agreements between the District and the unions/associations which represent District employees. Those agreements are attached hereto as Appendix B for informational purposes only. A District-wide Health Benefits Committee (HBC) shall be formed.
 - a. Composition -- Each union shall be entitled to one (1) HBC member for every 5,000 unit members represented or fraction thereof. The District shall be an official member of the HBC; the District and each union shall have one vote apiece. The District shall provide resource staff as determined by the HBC, and shall provide adequate paid release time for those HBC members who are employees of the District.
 - b. Decision Making -- Consensus shall be used in all HBC deliberations. If a consensus decision cannot be reached, then in the alternative, each union and the District shall have one (1) vote apiece. Any recommended changes to the existing kinds and levels of benefits shall require a two-thirds (2/3) vote of the members present and voting.
 - C. The HBC may investigate the creation during the term of this Agreement of a joint Employer Health and Welfare trust. Such Trust might include other public or private sector employees as determined by the HBC. The HBC shall review all existing contracts prior to expiration. No contract shall be for more than one (1) year, or awarded without open bid, except upon HBC approval.
 - \underline{d} . Benefit Eligibility During the term of this Agreement there shall be no changes in the eligibility requirements for District Benefits (see Section 3.0 below).
 - 3.0 <u>Eligibility for Plans</u>: Eligibility requirements for employees and dependents shall be as provided in the applicable plan and also as follows:
 - a. Every employee who is assigned half-time or more of a full-time assignment in one (1) class, in a status other than substitute, temporary, extra, exchange or relief, shall be eligible to enroll in a plan. The percentage of assignment shall be determined by the District. For employees attaining

eligibility under this paragraph, the enrollment year shall be January through December.

- b. Employees who do not qualify under the preceding paragraph, but who in the previous school year were in paid status for 800 or more hours as a result of any one assignment or any combination of assignments. For employees attaining eligibility under this paragraph, the enrollment year shall be September through August.
- c. In order to remain eligible, the employee must be in paid status within the assignment basis. However, an employee in an unpaid status who later receives compensation from the District for the unpaid period shall be entitled to reimbursement of direct premium payments made which correspond to the period for which such compensation is allowed. To obtain such reimbursement, the employee shall file application therefore with Benefits Administration.
- d. In situations where employees are married to one another or share a domestic partner relationship and are covered by the same plan with one listed as a dependent, the dependent shall not, upon divorce, upon termination of the domestic partnership or upon the retirement or death of the spouse/domestic partner, lose any rights the employee would otherwise have had as an eligible employee or retired employee.
- 4.0 Retirement Benefit Coverage: Qualified employees who retire from the District receiving a PERS/STRS allowance for either age or disability shall be eligible to continue District-paid hospital/medical, dental and vision coverage in which the employee was enrolled at the time of retirement. For the purposes of this section, qualifying years consist of school years in which the employee was in paid status for at least 800 hours and was eligible for District-paid insurance coverage. The following shall not count toward, but shall not constitute a break in the service requirement: (a) time spent on authorized leave of absence and, (b) any time intervening between resignation and reinstatement with full benefits within thirty (39) months of the last day of paid service. The employee must meet the following requirements:
 - a. For employees hired prior to March 11, 1984, five (5) consecutive years of qualifying service immediately prior to retirement shall be required in order to qualify for retiree health benefits for the life of the retiree.
 - b. For employees hired on or after March 11, 1984, but prior to July 1, 1987, (ten) 10 consecutive years of qualifying service immediately prior to retirement shall be required in order to qualify for retiree health benefits for the life of the retiree.
 - c. For employees hired on or after July 1, 1987, but prior to June 1, 1992, fifteen (15) consecutive years of qualifying service immediately prior

to retirement or ten (10) consecutive years immediately prior to retirement plus an additional ten (10) years which are not consecutive shall be required in order to qualify for retiree health benefits for the life of the retiree

- d. For employees hired on or after June 1, 1992, but prior to March 1, 2007, years of qualifying service and age must total at least eighty (80) in order to qualify for retiree health benefits for the life of the retiree. For employees who have a break in service, this must include ten (10) consecutive years immediately prior to retirement.
- e. Employees hired on or after March 1, 2007, but prior to April 1, 2009, shall be required to have a minimum of fifteen (15) consecutive years of service with the District immediately prior to retirement, in concert with the "Rule of 80" eligibility requirement (section 4.0 (d) above) to receive employee and dependents' health and welfare benefits (medical dental and vision) upon retirement as provided for in this Agreement.
- f. In order to maintain coverage, the retiree must continue to receive a PERS/STRS allowance and must enroll in those parts of Medicare for which eligible.
- g. Employees on "Continuation of Enrollment" pursuant to Section 7.0 below shall, if otherwise qualifying under this section, be eligible for coverage under the District paid insurance plans upon receiving a PERS/STRS retirement allowance.
- 5.0 Enrollment: For the hospital-medical, dental and vision care plans, an unenrolled employee eligible for enrollment may submit application for enrollment in a plan at any time. However, an employee who has previously been enrolled in a plan during the current enrollment year must, upon re-enrollment in that same enrollment year, select the same plan. Such an employee must wait until the next open enrollment period to effect a change of plans. The District shall process applications so as to make coverage effective on the earliest practicable date consistent with the plan provisions, and in no case shall this be later than the first (1st) day of the calendar month following the receipt of the completed application.
- 5.1 Eligible dependents may be enrolled by the employee in the hospital-medical, dental, and vision care plans at any time provided the eligible employee submits a "Request for Change of Dependent Status" form and proof of eligible status as described below.

Newborn children of the employee are automatically covered for the first thirty (30) days following birth, provided that an application for dependent coverage is received by Benefits Administration before the end of the 30-day period.

a. <u>Documentary Proof of Status Required for Dependents</u>

<u>Dependents</u>

Documents Required (copy)

Legal Spouse

State-or County-issued Marriage Certificate

Domestic Partner

Notarized "Declaration of Domestic

Partnership"

At least two of the documents listed in

Section 5.1, b. (9) below

Child, to age 26*

Birth Certificate (in case of newborn, evidence of birth until birth certificate is

available)

Stepchild, to age 26*

Birth Certificate and income tax return showing dependent

status

Adopted Child, to age 26* Adoption papers

Child who is a Legal Ward to age 26*

Court order establishing legal guardianship

NOTE: The children of a domestic partner are **not** eligible for coverage unless they have been adopted by the employee or the employee is the legal guardian. In such cases, the required documentation for adoption or legal quardianship must be provided.

b. A domestic partner of the same or opposite sex of an eligible employee may be covered as a dependent if all of the following criteria are met.

The employee and his/her partner:

- (1) have shared a regular and permanent residence for the past twelve (12) months immediately preceding the application for coverage with the LAUSD;
- (2) are engaged in an exclusive, committed relationship for mutual support and benefit to the same extent as married persons and intend to stay together indefinitely;
- (3) are jointly responsible to each other for basic living expenses; basic living expenses are defined as the expenses supporting daily living, i.e., shelter, food, clothing (contributions need not be equal);
- (4) are not currently married to another person;

- (5) have not signed a declaration of a domestic partnership with another individual in the previous twelve (12) month period;
- (6) are at least eighteen (18) years of age;
- (7) are not blood relatives any closer than would prohibit legal marriage in the state of residence;
- (8) are mentally competent to consent to a contract;
- (9) are financially interdependent as proven by providing at least two (2) of the following documents: common ownership of real property or a common leasehold interest in real property; common ownership of a motor vehicle; joint bank account or joint credit account; designation as a beneficiary for life insurance or retirement benefits.
- c. No other dependents or family members are eligible for coverage, except that disabled children who meet the disability standards of the plan(s) and who have been enrolled prior to age twenty-six (26) or, who were first enrolled as eligible full-time students prior to the disabling condition, may continue to be covered beyond age twenty-six (26).
- d. If spouses/domestic partners are both District employees and each is covered both as an employee and as a dependent, the District will pay \$3000 to the dependent per coverage year who agrees to accept coverage under the same plan as his/her spouse/domestic partner, thereby creating coverage for one as the employee and one as the dependent.
- * All references to age 26 in this Article are intended to comply with the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act dated March 23, 2010.
 - e. If a District employee agrees to waive coverage from the District and accepts coverage solely under a plan of his/her spouse's/domestic partner's employer (not the District), the District will pay \$3000 to the employee, for each coverage year waived.
- 5.2 It is the responsibility of the employee to notify Benefits Administration immediately regarding the termination of his/her domestic partner relationship. The employee must submit LAUSD Form "Request for Change of Dependent Status". The coverage for a domestic partner shall end on the last day of the month in which the relationship and/or living arrangement terminates and/or for which either party is no longer eligible for coverage.
- 5.3 For an employee whose spouse/domestic partner has other health insurance coverage, reimbursement will be limited to the maximum percentage allowed by the primary health plan. An employee whose spouse/domestic partner is also a District employee will not may mutually agree to

be covered as both an employee and as a dependent within the same plan. A married couple who both work for the district or domestic partners who both work for the District may include their qualifying children on their individual policies, but and such children may not also be covered more than once within the same plan.

5.4 Once each year there shall be an open enrollment period during which an enrolled employee may change hospital-medical benefit plans, dental plans and/or vision care plans. Benefits Administration shall establish and announce the date of said open enrollment period.

6.0 Life Insurance

- 6.1 <u>District-paid Life Insurance:</u> For the District-paid basic life insurance plan, all eligible employees are automatically covered. No application is necessary to obtain this benefit.
- 6.2 <u>Employee-paid Life Insurance</u>: Eligible employees may enroll in the employee-paid life insurance plan without evidence of insurability provided that a completed application is received by the third party administrator of the life insurance plan no later than sixty (60) days from the date the employee is first eligible. Employees not submitting applications during the period specified above may enroll by providing evidence of good health acceptable to the plan. Application for the employee-paid life insurance shall be processed to provide coverage at the earliest date consistent with the plan provided and payroll deduction schedules.

Employees participating in the employee-paid life insurance plan may also purchase spouse, domestic partner and/or dependent children coverage. Dependents eligible pursuant to 5.1 above may be enrolled without evidence of insurability in the following circumstances:

- An application for such coverage is made simultaneously with the employee's initial enrollment.
- The eligible dependents are acquired after the point of initial enrollment by the employee. The application for such enrollment, however, must be received by Benefits Administration within thirty (30) days of the acquisition of such dependent(s).
- Newborn children of the employee are automatically covered for the first thirty days following birth, provided that an application for dependent coverage is received by Benefits Administration before the end of the thirty (30) day period.
- 6.3 <u>Conversion of Life Insurance (District-paid and Employee-paid)</u>

 Enrollment: An employee whose life insurance enrollment terminates because of (a) failure to make direct payments when required, (b) termination of employment, or (c) loss of eligibility, shall be given the opportunity to convert, at the employee's

expense, to a permanent form of insurance (other than term insurance) pursuant to the provisions of the plan.

6.4 Continuation of Enrollment (Life Insurance)

- a. With respect to the District-paid life insurance plan, coverage for an employee on an unpaid leave of absence other than for illness or industrial injury/illness shall not be provided until such time as the employee returns to active service in an eligible assignment. Coverage for an employee on an unpaid leave of absence for illness or industrial injury/illness shall continue for one (1) year after which termination of coverage shall be processed and a conversion plan offered upon request.
- b. With respect to the employee-paid life insurance plan, employees who receive no salary or who receive insufficient salary to permit deduction of the required premium after all other deductions are made may continue coverage for a period not to exceed one (1) year by making direct payments of the appropriate premiums by check or money order payable to the plan and sent to the administrator of the life insurance plan.
- 7.0 <u>Continuation of Enrollment (Health Benefits)</u>: With respect to the hospital-medical, dental and vision care plans, if an employee is in an unpaid status and not eligible for District contribution, the employee may arrange for continuance of enrollment under COBRA (see 9.0 9.3 below).
- 7.1 With respect to employees who decline to make the above continuation payments, coverage shall be terminated and they shall not be eligible to re-enroll in a plan until returning to active service in an eligible assignment and, with respect to the employee-paid life insurance plan, submitting evidence of good health acceptable to the plan.
- 8.0 <u>Termination of Enrollment</u>: The enrollment of an employee shall terminate:
 - a. For failure of the employee to make payment as provided under Sections 6.3 and 9.0, in which case coverage shall terminate at the close of the month for which the last premium was paid;
 - b. At the request of an employee, in which case coverage shall terminate at the close of the accounting cycle in which the request was submitted;
 - c. Upon termination of employment, in which case coverage shall terminate at the close of the month in which the employment termination was effective; except for District paid life insurance in which case coverage shall terminate on the date the employee ceases to be employed.

97

d. In the event of the employee's loss of eligibility, in which case

coverage shall terminate at the close of the enrollment year, except for the District-paid life insurance plan, which shall terminate coverage on the date of loss of eligibility; and

- e. For District-paid life insurance, upon the employee's loss of eligibility or termination of employment, in which case coverage shall terminate on the date the employee ceases to be eligible or employed.
- 8.1 With respect to hospital-medical plan coverage, if the employee's participation is terminated at the plan's request for other than non-payment of premium, the employee may enroll in another of the District's hospital and medical plans by making proper application to Benefits Administration.
- Reconciliation Act (COBRA), and comparable State law, eligible employees or dependents may have continuation of coverage for a given period of time at their own expense under the District's health, dental and vision care plans in the event of termination of coverage due to one of the following causes: Death of covered employee, termination of covered employee (under certain conditions) or reduction in covered employee's hours of employment, divorce or legal separation of the covered employee, or a dependent child ceasing to be eligible for coverage as a dependent child under the District's health and welfare plans. In accordance with COBRA regulations, domestic partners are not considered qualified beneficiaries and are ineligible for COBRA continuation coverage.
- 9.1 The monthly premium for continued coverage shall be determined at the time of eligibility and shall be subject to change; however, the premium charged to employees will not exceed one hundred percent (100%) of the premium paid by the District plus the amount allowed by law for employees and/or dependents in a comparable status. The continuation coverage shall be the same as the coverage available to continuing employees, regardless of the employee's health at the time.
- 9.2 It shall be the responsibility of the employee or the dependent to notify Benefits Administration of a divorce, legal separation or loss of eligibility of a dependent child at the time of such an event. At the time of eligibility for continuation coverage, and upon such notification, an election form shall be provided by the District.
- 9.3 COBRA shall be administered pursuant to federal law, and all decisions and rules with respect to eligibility, premium costs, qualification for benefits, and level of benefits shall be in accordance with published federal government guidelines. Accordingly, it is expressly understood that all such matters, as well as any other questions or issues relating to COBRA, are excluded from the grievance and arbitration provisions of Article V (Grievance Procedure).

10.0 Miscellaneous Provisions

- 10.1 If any medical plan premium is refunded by a Plan carrier/administrator, it shall be retained by the District, unless it is the result of a payment made under section 9.0 above by an employee in which case it shall be refunded to the employee. If any injury or illness is caused or alleged to be caused by any act or omission of a third party, payments will be made according to the terms of the Plan for the services of physicians, hospitals and other providers; however, the Plan Member must reimburse the Plan for any amount paid by the Plan, up to the amount of any settlement or judgment the Member, the Member's estate, parent or legal guardian receives from or on behalf of the third party on account of such injury or illness. The Plan may, in its discretion, condition payment upon execution by the Member, the Member's estate, parent or legal guardian of an agreement; (1) to reimburse the Plan accordingly; and (2) to direct the Member's attorney to make payments directly to the Plan.
- 10.2 The controlling documents regarding all health plans are the applicable contracts between the District and the carriers/plan administrators. All disputes regarding coverage and benefits are to be resolved under the plan's own grievance procedures rather than under Article V (Grievance Procedure) of this Agreement.

11.0 Employee Assistance Program

a. <u>General</u>: An Employee Assistance Program (EAP) shall be available for employees and dependents. The objectives of the program are to provide confidential, professional counseling and referral services for a wide range of employee concerns including but not limited to: personal, marital and family problems; psychological and emotional problems; alcohol and substance abuse and dependency, or problems arising out of financial or legal matters.

The program is designed to provide employees with the information, resources and opportunities to resolve personal, family and work problems before job performance is affected and to assist employees in correcting problems contributing to substandard performance. The program is not intended to supplant other forms of assistance or medical referrals currently permitted under this Agreement, Board Rules or the law.

- b. <u>Confidentiality</u>: The program is to be based upon strictest confidentiality and privacy, so that appropriate assistance can be offered by the District and/or sought by employees without adverse effect upon the employment relationship. EAP personnel shall not divulge to the District information relating to the decision of any individual employee to seek or decline EAP assistance, referrals or follow-up treatment. Neither the employee nor the District may refer to the following matters in any evaluation or disciplinary action, or appeal:
 - (1) The decision of employees to utilize EAP services, or not to de so or actual participation in the EAP;

(2) The recommendation by anyone, including administration, that an employee should utilize EAP services, or the failure to make such a recommendation.

The existence of the EAP shall stand as conclusive evidence that the District has offered appropriate assistance for any personal problems which may have a bearing upon job performance of employees eligible for EAP and which fall under the purview of EAP.

c. <u>Employee Accountability</u>: <u>Employees remain personally</u> accountable for their job performance. The existence and/or utilization of the EAP and other services shall not serve as an excuse for inadequate job performance or as a defense in any evaluation or disciplinary action.

12.0 Eligible unit employees may enroll in the IRS 125 Flexible Spending Account program.

Note: The edited language of section 11.0 is contingent on all other exclusive representatives of the District's other bargaining units (CSEA, LASPA, LASPMA, Building and Trades, SEIU, Teamsters and UTLA) also submitting signed side-letters on this topic to the Office of Labor Relations.

ARTICLE XVII

VACATION

Vacation Pay: Except as set forth in Section 7.0 below (which 6.0 deals with the 1994 Accrual Bank), in computing pay for vacation, all applicable salary differentials shall be included and vacation shall be paid at the base salary rate in effect at the time the vacation is taken.

Except as set forth in Section 7.0 below (which deals with the 1994 Accrual Bank), upon separation from service the dollar value of the employee's current vacation accrual balance (up to the applicable cap) shall be paid as a lump sum at the employee's salary rate at the time of such separation.

- 7.0 1994 Accrual Bank: Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions and in order to facilitate a complete transition from an unlimited vacation accrual system to the above-described eighteen (18) pay period vacation cap system, the District shall, for each employee employed by the District as of the adoption of this agreement by the Board of Education, calculate the employee's total accrued vacation as of June 30, 1994 (the "1994 Accrual Bank"). The District will then credit each employee with their 1994 Accrual Bank as vested vacation to be paid out at the time the employee separates from the District, but at the employee's salary rate in effect as of June 30, 1995.
 - In order to encourage employees to draw from their 1994 Accrual Bank (and thereby reduce the District's current unfunded vacation liability), Sshould an employee utilize any vacation from their 1994 Accrual Bank while on active status (after exhaustion of their current vacation bank), during the employee's employment with the District including vacation hours used during 1994-95, that vacation hours shall be paid out at the employee's current salary rate at the time the vacation is utilized and deducted from the 1994 Accrual Bank annually at the end of the fiscal year.
 - The amount of vacation from the 1994 Accrual Bank which may be utilized by an employee during any school year shall be limited to twenty (20) days. This limitation shall include vacation used in lieu of half-pay illness days. Exceptions may be made at the sole-discretion of the District, but must be pre-01241,0140 S.10240 approved in writing by the Superintendent or designee.

06-27-12

ARTICLE XXII

TERM OF AGREEMENT

1.0 <u>Term:</u> This Agreement shall become effective upon ratification by the Union and adoption by the Board of Education, and shall remain in full force and effect, pursuant to its terms, up to and including June 30, 2018, and thereafter shall be extended on a day-to-day basis until terminated by either party upon ten (10) calendar days' written notice. There shall be reopener negotiations as follows:

At any time after January 1, 2013 and January 1, 2014, each party shall be entitled to reopen negotiations regarding Article XIV (Wages and Salaries) and/or furloughs and other compensation subjects; and also two (2) additional Articles. All such negotiations shall commence within ten (10) days of a written request to reopen, unless there is mutual agreement for a longer period. Nothing herein shall require that a party identify all of its chosen reopeners at the same time.

- 2.0 <u>Limited Negotiations</u>: Nothing in this Article shall be read as preventing a party from reopening negotiations pursuant to the provisions of Article II, Effect of Agreement, nor shall this Article prevent the parties, by mutual agreement, from voluntarily adding additional subjects for reopener negotiations. The District and AALA agree to develop a procedure for identifying items that, after initial discussions, the parties decide are appropriate for voluntary negotiations and/or consultation during the life of this Agreement.
- 3.0 <u>Negotiations for Successor Agreement</u>: Negotiations for the successor agreement to this Agreement shall commence at the request of either party any time after January 1, 2018.

LAUSD – AALA MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING CONCERNING THE CLASSIFIED GROWTH AND DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM, 2015-2016

The Lôs Angeles Unified School District ("the District" or "LAUSD") and the Associated Administrators of Los Angeles ("AALA") collectively referred to herein as "the parties," have agreed to the following matters with respect to the Classified Growth and Development Program (referred to herein as "the Program"):

I. Program Intentions and Expected Outcomes:

This agreement largely relates to the 2015-2016 piloting of growth and development tools and processes for Classified Managers and sets expectations for this work as it relates to the Classified Growth and Development Program covering all Unit J members. Because this program involves adaptation and testing of unfamillar methods and procedures and the provision of evaluative feedback and recommendations from participants to the District, the District is offering additional pay to participating Unit J members as provided herein.

A. Classified Growth and Development Program

- 1. 2015-2016 School Year: The Classified Growth and Development pilot will include participants from Unit J. This pilot will be used to provide a no-stakes performance evaluation rating based on the Classified Employee Framework. The District intends to use this year's pilot process to continue to gather information and feedback about the tools, the methods and practices, the resource implications and the sustainability factors that will inform future best practices.
- 2. Status of Participants: Classified Growth and Development Pilot Participation: Participation in the Classified Growth and Development Pilot is strictly voluntary. Participants who for any reason (including but not limited to withdrawal, illness, or other disability) do not or cannot fulfill their Program commitments will have their Program-related pay adjusted on a pro-rata basis, and/or be removed from the Program. Unit J members retain the right to participate and/or withdraw from the Pilot at any time at their personal discretion, without detriment or retaliation, upon notice in writing to their direct supervisor.
- 3. No-Stakes Participation: In order to encourage uninhibited and concentrated participation in the testing of the various methods, tools and instructional advances that are the subject of this Pilot program, it has been agreed that such participation shall be on a "no-stakes" basis. This means that participants will not be negatively evaluated during the year upon the quality of their implementation of the Pilot activities described below, and that the evaluations conducted for this Program will not become part of the employee's personnel file or used for later evaluations. Pursuant to Article X, Section 1.1b of the Agreement between the District and AALA, volunteer participants will have their regular performance evaluations conducted during the 2015-2016 school year.
- 4. Training and Support: Ongoing support will be provided by the Professional Learning and Leadership Development department. They will provide supportive services for the Program, such as training, advice, logistical (e.g. copying, collation, collection) and technology support.
- 5. Participating Managers' Responsibilities: Participants may participate in additional activities such as staff meetings and focus groups, surveys, discussions, etc., with respect to the Pilot Program development components.

A stipend for the Classified Growth and Development pilot, consisting of a lump sum of \$200, less standard deductions, shall be paid for completing the duties outlined in Appendix A.

All such payments to participating volunteers in the Classified Growth and Development pilot are to be earned based solely upon the time and effort involved in the Program with no requirement or expectation of participants' approval or support of the tested program elements.

- 7. Ongoing Opportunities to Inform and Address Issues Related to Pilot Programs: AALA and the Office of Labor Relations will continue to schedule and conduct regular meetings at least once per quarter (unless they agree otherwise), and more frequently if needed, to discuss and promptly address any issues, concerns, questions, or suggestions from AALA and/or its members relating to the development, introduction, operation, monitoring and evaluation of the Program and its progress. These meetings shall also serve as a forum for resolution of any concerns arising under this MOU.
- 8. Relation to Collective Bargaining Agreement: Neither this MOU, nor any aspect of the Pilot Program shall be deemed to supplement, waive, amend or otherwise become part of the Agreement. Specifically, Article X of the Agreement remains in full force and effect, and the grievance procedure remains available, to the extent defined by the terms of Article V, to enforce its provisions.
- 9. Classified Managers Professional Development Certificate Program: Employees who participate in and complete the Classified Managers Professional Development Certificate Program in addition to the Classified Growth and Development Program will be eligible to receive an additional \$300, less standard deductions. The Classified Managers Professional Development Certificate Program consists of various District identified courses relevant to the Classified Growth and Development Cycle. Participants must take and complete a minimum of five (5) hours of courses (based upon posted expected duration) in at least two (2) areas corresponding to the content area being focused on within the Classified Growth and Development Cycle by January 30, 2016. Upon completion of all courses, participants should notify the Professional Learning and Leadership Development department via email to Heidi Hrowal. A certificate of completion will be issued thereafter. Pro-rated amounts will not be provided.
- 10. Duration: This MOU and the Classified Growth and Development Program Pilot are to be completed within the 2015-16 school year. This MOU is non-precedent setting, and will sunset on June 30, 2016. This MOU does not apply to future phases of the Program. The provisions of this MOU may be amended only by a written agreement of both parties.

DATED: December 2, 2015

Los Angeles Unified School District

Gifty Beets

Office of Labor Relations

Rob Samples

Office of Labor Relations

Associated Administrators of Los Angeles

ilyan Fleitha. President

Associated Administrators of Los Angeles

APPENDIX A-- Program Activities and Roles:

- 1. Responsibilities of Participants: For the purpose of piloting tools and processes for administrator support and development, each participant will, with regard to his or her own evaluation, complete the following:
 - a) Perform a self-assessment based on the Classified Performance Framework (with supervisory review) by end of December 2015.
 - b) Examine the outcomes of Self-Assessment, results and any support information related to the evaluation.
 - c) Identify areas of strength and identify areas for growth.
 - d) Develop initial goals/plans for growth and development for the year in no more than two areas. The areas selected may be considered "Developing" or "Ineffective" areas, or they may be areas in which the employee chooses to develop further for professional growth purposes, or a combination of these. Submit these initial plans/goals to supervisor for review by mid-January 2016; adjust if necessary.
 - e) Plan the steps and strategies that will be used to achieve goals. Share these with supervisor for review by end of January 2016; adjust if necessary.
 - f) Implement plan, collect materials and Information that demonstrate support of growth activities.
 - g) Complete mid-year progress review with supervisor by mid-March 2016; adjust plan as necessary.
 - h) Continue implementing plan.
 - i) Perform end of year self-reflection and plan for end of year conference by June 1, 2016.
 - j) Participate in final evaluation end of year conference (no-stakes, not to be placed in any personnel file) by June 30, 2016.
 - k) Participate in surveys and focus groups as part of a program evaluation and feedback process.
 - I) Provide feedback, if applicable, on the design, use and training for the tools being tested out in the pilot